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Dear Chair Anderson:

Good morning. This law firm represents Paramount Construction, Inc., the owner of the residential
property at 5200 Murray Road in Chevy Chase. Please see the attached letter, concerning the
removal of the property from the County’s Burial Sites Inventory, as a result of the favorable
judgment in the litigation concerning the same.

Thank you for your consideration.

Sincerely,

Diane E. Feuerherd
Attorney

200-B Monroe Street Rockville, MD 20850
T: 301.762.5212  F: 301.762.6044
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May 20, 2020 


 


By Email Only 


Casey Anderson, Chairman 


Montgomery County Planning Board 


M-NCPPC 


8787 Georgia Avenue 


Silver Spring, MD 20910 


MCP-Chair@mncppc-mc.org 


 


 Re: Paramount Construction, Inc.  


5200 Murray Road, Chevy Chase, MD 20815 (“Property”) 


Removal of Property from the Burial Sites Inventory,  


As a Result of a Final Judgment in Paramount Construction, Inc. v.  


Scofield, et al., Case No. 447344-V 


 


Dear Chairman Anderson: 


 


 This law firm represents Paramount Construction, Inc., the owner of the residential 


property at 5200 Murray Road, Chevy Chase, Maryland 20815 (“Property”).  


 


In May of 2019, Paramount Construction noted its objection to the inclusion of its Property 


in the Burial Sites Inventory (HP-324 “Shoemaker (Isaac) Family Cemetery”), in part because 


whether there was a cemetery on the Property was the subject of pending litigation in the Circuit 


Court for Montgomery County, Paramount Construction, Inc. v. Susan Werner Scofield, Case No. 


447344-V (“Litigation”). A copy of our letter of objection, dated May 14, 2019, is enclosed as 


Exhibit 1 for reference. On May 16, 2019, Soo Lee-Cho, Esq. of this firm appeared on behalf of 


the Paramount Construction at the Planning Board’s hearing concerning the Inventory and further 


objected to the Property’s premature inclusion in the Inventory. In response, the Planning Board 


indicated that it would honor the outcome of the pending Litigation and remove the Property from 


the Inventory, if the Circuit Court determined there was no burial site on the Property. A copy of 


the transcript of the hearing is enclosed as Exhibit 2; the pertinent discussion is located at 28:10 


to 31:5 (“CHAIR ANDERSON: . . . So if you’re going to court to argue about this, when you’re 


done arguing about it, and the court decides whether you are right or you are wrong, you can just 
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send an email to our staff and append the judgment and say here it is. And they can send it to the 


Planning Board as a consent item and we could be done with it. Is that satisfactory? MS. LEE-


CHO: We would agree.”)  


 


On January 7, 2020, the Circuit Court entered a final Opinion and Order in the Litigation, 


finding “that Plaintiff [Paramount Construction] has met its burden of proof in this matter; and that 


there is no ‘burial site’ on the Plaintiff’s Property known as 5200 Murray Road, Chevy Chase, 


Montgomery County, Maryland.” (Exhibit 3). While we acknowledge that the defendants have 


noted an appeal to the Court of Special Appeals, the Circuit Court’s decision has not been stayed 


and constitutes the Court’s final Opinion/Order.  


 


Based on the foregoing, Paramount Construction requests that the Planning Board, 


pursuant to the instruction of the May 16, 2019 hearing, remove the Property from the Burial Sites 


Inventory.  


 


Please contact Soo Lee-Cho (slcho@mmcanby.com) to discuss this matter further. I will 


be on maternity leave, beginning May 22, 2020 and returning on or around August 24, 2020. Thank 


you for your consideration.  


 


 


   Sincerely,  


 


   MILLER, MILLER & CANBY  


 


 
   Diane E. Feuerherd 


 


 


 


 


Cc:  Matthew T. Mills, Esq. (matthew.mills@mncppc.org), Principal Counsel for M-NCPPC 


Susan W. Scofield (scofieldlaw@aol.com),  


Defendant and Counsel for remaining Defendants in the Litigation  


 Dr. Brian Crane, PhD (Brian.Crane@montgomeryplanning.org)  
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and associated appendices that we developed to
implement that inventory, and the review of
certain projects under the purview of this Board.
 And to review the results of the public outreach
and that we have been conducting since February,
and the modifications that we have made.  Once
again, the inventory and guidelines are intended
to implement two ordinances that the County
Council passed in October of 2017.  Code 33A17
requires the Planning Board to create and maintain
an inventory of all the burial sites and
cemeteries in the County.  And that's it defined
as, essentially, any place where a person has been
buried, including ashes in a columbarium, but not
ashes that have been sprinkled on the ground.  And
that went into effect in February of 2018.  County
Code 1831 requires that the Planning Board protect
burial sites during review of preliminary plan
applications.  Essentially, if a preliminary plan
for a subdivision is brought before the Board for
review, if there is a cemetery within the parcel,
it is to be parceled off separately in such a way
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               P R O C E E D I N G S
          MR. BRIAN CRANE:  Good morning and sorry
for the momentary technological kerfuffle.  So
we're here to bring back the Burial Sites
Inventory and Guidelines.  We briefed the Board
about these, about the draft inventory and
guidelines on February 21.  And since that time we
have engaged in public outreach about the
inventory and guidelines, and consulted with a
number of institutional organizational,
governmental stakeholders about both.  And have
made minor revisions to both the guidelines and
the inventory which we have described in our staff
report to you.  I wanted to just take a few
minutes to review the three things that we did in
February just to bring everybody up to speed about
what this is.  And I guess I actually need to --
sorry.  I'm Brian Crane, I'm the archaeologist for
the History and Preservation program in the
Department of Planning.  So our purpose and goals
this morning is to review the inventory as to its
scope, methodology, and purpose, The guidelines
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as to preserve that for future generations.  And,
if necessary, certain historical and
archaeological investigations are to be done to
establish the boundaries of that cemetery so that
it can be protected.  Under certain limited
circumstances a cemetery can be moved if it's
simply not possible to parcel off the cemetery in
a way that allows for future use of the parcel to
go forward.  And that went into effect in July of
2018.  The inventory itself was created through
the efforts of many volunteers, initially between
2004 and 2010.  It was a project that was led by
Peerless of Rockville, and it identified over 260
cemeteries and burial sites across the county.
And the results of that were Inc. into MC Atlas.
Following the passage of the two ordinances in
October 2017 Montgomery Preservation Inc. mounted
a massive volunteer effort to revisit all of the
sites, or as many of them as possible in the
field, and to do additional historical research to
identify additional cemeteries and burial sites.
They have physically visited over 260 sites and
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found through historical research an additional 50
sites.  The results of those are in an updated
layer on MC Atlas.  It includes three kinds of
sites; the majority over 240 points, are what are
considered to be known locations.  Those are
locations where there is still physical evidence
of the cemetery visible on the surface, or where
historical research is very clear about the
location of a cemetery that may no longer be
plainly visible on the surface.  There are also
approximately 74, approximate sites.  Those are
sites that the historical research indicates there
was an area where a cemetery was located but we
don't know exactly where it was and those are
indicated by clear dots on the MC Atlas display as
opposed to green dots.  There are also parcel
areas.  Most of the items in the inventory are
represented by a single point.  They don't include
any information about boundaries.  The exception
to that are prehistorical archeological sites that
are int eh records of the Maryland Historical
Trust that are known to include human burials.
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those burial sites, establish standards to ensure
adequate maintenance of those sites going forward,
establish procedures for adding or deleting, or
excluding from the burial site inventory, and
establish procedures for making the data available
to the public electronically.  The information
that we have made publicly available, we have
created a website that is linked from the historic
preservation website, which is internal, of
course, linked from the Planning Department
website; the URL is shown here.  There is also
information about the inventory on the Montgomery
Preservation Inc. website, the volunteers who did
the cemetery revisit project; and they are also
available through an MC Atlas layer.  Our website
includes information about the historical
background of the volunteer projects that created
the inventory, copies of the two ordinances passed
by the County Council, a copy of the draft
inventory that we briefed the Board on in
February, and links to the videos of the three
public meetings that we held in March and April.
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Those are mostly what archaeologist called
woodland village sites on islands, and areas along
the Potomac River.  Those locations are considered
sensitive and so they are rendered in our
inventory as the boundaries of the parcels that
contain them.  In the case of the sites, those are
large park areas and other large holdings along
the Potomac River.  So the hatched area that you
see in several places along the Potomac River that
means that that parcel contains one or more known
burial sites, but the exact location is considered
to be sensitive.  The records in the MC Atlas
inventory include a number of basic descriptive
fields and links to the forms created by
volunteers.  The original cover sheet from the
2004 to 2010 inventory, and the more detailed
inventory forms that were prepared by Montgomery
Preservation Inc. in 2018.  The guidelines that we
have been developing since last September are
intended to establish procedures to adequately
establish the boundaries of burial sites, to
establish standards, to ensure preservation of
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We, as part of the public outreach, we sent
letters to all of the individuals and
organizations that are listed as owners of the
parcels that contain any of the points that were
on the inventory.  And then, tracked the responses
that we received.  People asked various questions
of us by phone, or letter, or email and we have
tracked each of those, and our responses to them.
 We held a volunteer appreciation event for the
volunteers of the Montgomery Preservation Inc.
project in February.  And then we had three public
meetings, the first on March 22nd in this
auditorium.  And then to following public meetings
at the public libraries in Germantown and Olney.
Approximately 60 members of the public came to
those meetings.  In addition, to that outreach, we
consulted with a number of governmental and
organizational stakeholder partners including all
of the ones that are listed here to get their
input both about the inventory and about the
guidelines.  In terms of significant input that we
received that resulted in some modifications, the
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Park Service wanted us to redact the precise
location information for all of the burial sites
on Park Service land.  That is to say that they
considered those potentially sensitive, so those
locations are simply represented by the boundaries
of C&O Canal Park.  Another significant --
          COMMISSIONER DREYFUSS:  When you say
they wanted you to redact them, meaning --
          MR. CRANE:  Meaning that the online map
doesn't show the exact spot where the burial is,
but rather shows the boundaries of the parcel that
contains it.  So in that case, it's the boundaries
of C&O Canal Park.
          COMMISSIONER DREYFUSS:  Is that in terms
of identification and what they might be doing is
that kind of what the --
          MR. CRANE:  No, the detailed information
is available both to them and to the Planning
Department.  It just means that other members of
the public can go to MC Atlas that yes, indeed,
the C&O Canal Park is known to contain burial
sites, but it doesn't tells them exactly where
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physical revisions, we have been logging those.
So among the input that we received from the
public, several members came forward with
additional information that helped identify, in
some cases, errors in where the point had landed.
 So where I could research and verify the new
information that we were given I updated the
inventory to reflect the corrected information.
And each of those is shown here.  As I mentioned,
the guidelines we revise those in response to the
institutional input that I just mentioned, as well
as comments from the Board made at our February
21st meeting.  So broadly speaking, what we did
was we refined the language about how the Board is
to consider the input of descendants for instances
where a cemetery may be located.  We addressed the
applicability of the guidelines to crime scenes
specify that the guidelines are not intended to
apply human remains that are found associated with
a crime in a police matter.  And applicability to
projects not subject to Planning Board review
saying in those cases -- say for example, a
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they are.  And that is consistent with the
guidelines that we prepared that where the
location information is considered sensitive.
That is, there's some concern that there may be
vandalism of that site.  There is a provision to
essentially include the information that this
parcel includes a burial on it somewhere.
          COMMISSIONER DREYFUSS:  Okay.  Thank
you.
          MR. CRANE:  The other significant input
that we received was from the Maryland Commission
mission on Indian Affairs, who would like us to
include in our guidelines reference to their
protocols for the recovery and recordation of
Native American burial sites.  And essentially
that those burial sites are, when archaeologist
record them they should draw the remains, but not
photograph them and that those remain should be
reinterred in consultation with the Maryland
Commission on Indian Affairs, and reference to
consulting with them is included now in the
revised guidelines that we prepared.  So the


12


1
2
3
4
5
6
7
8
9
10
11
12
13
14
15
16
17
18
19
20
21
22


building permit, the guidelines don't specifically
apply to those cases, but do represent best
practices that we would recommend in those cases.
 Also, we added an infographic.  We replace
Appendix D which was initially just a table with
item descriptions and dates, and what we hope is a
more informative infographic that will make the
information about the process a little easier to
understand for the public.  Our next steps
essentially involve continuous improvement.  As I
mentioned, we have over 70 locations that are
considered approximate in the inventory.  And we
would like to do continuing historical and
archaeological investigations to refine those
locations so that we can describe them as known
points.  We would like to do predictive modeling
research.  We know that there are a large number
of burial sites that are necessarily missing from
the inventory.  More than a third of Montgomery
County's population prior to the Civil War were
held in slavery, and yet, we have only a handful
of possible locations where enslaved persons may
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have been buried.  So we know that there are a
large number of, potentially scores, of additional
sites whose location has been lost to history.
But it may be possible to recover those through
historical and archaeological investigations.  We
would like to, where possible, to replace the
points in the inventory with actual boundaries of
cemetery locations, which will help both property
owners and this Board and others to manage those
resources.  We would like to do research into what
may potentially make certain of the cemetery sites
in our inventory historically significant.  There
are a few that are currently listed on the
locational atlas for historic sites, like
Manakasie (phonetic) Cemetery, Aspen Hill Pet
Cemetery, and there are several others that are
either listed in their own right, or are included
within the boundaries of historic districts.  But
we need to understand what potentially makes any
individual cemetery significant, and may make it
worthy of listing on the historical atlas, if that
is warranted.  We also wish to create more user
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identified pursuant to our guidelines.  Among the
various cultural groups is that may have
affiliation with burial sites in the inventory,
only the Maryland Commission on Indian Affairs has
developed specific protocols for handling.  There
aren't others.  We did send a letter asking for
consultation from the Maryland Commission on
African-American affairs, for example; we haven't
heard back from them.  We can pursue that further.
 But the only specifically different procedures
that have been identified so far have been in
consultation with the Maryland Commission on
Indian Affairs.
          COMMISSIONER FANI-GONZALEZ:  May I
recommend then that you engage the Montgomery
County Interfaith Advisory Council and asked their
faith leaders that may have some insight as to the
treatment of remains from the various faith
communities so that we are somewhat comprehensive
but the language also in this document doesn't
limit us just to Native American communities, but
any tradition that has a specific treatment of
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friendly versions of the guidelines and continue
doing public outreach and education programs, as
well as training programs for our partner --
governmental and organizational partners,
educational sessions for people here in the
Planning Department about land-use and with
Montgomery County Department of Planning Services
and others who will have questions about the
inventory and how to implement it.  And our
recommendation is that the Board adopt the revised
inventory, and our revised Guidelines.  I will be
happy to answer any questions you may have.
          COMMISSIONER FANI-GONZALEZ:  Good
morning.  I apologize I missed the earlier part of
your presentation, but I did hear you speak to the
treatment of remains that are identified as those
of Native American communities.  I'm assuming that
the same treatment would apply to other faith
communities and their designation regarding the
treatment of remains?
          MR. CRANE:  The guidelines provide for
the respectful treatment of any remains that are


16


1
2
3
4
5
6
7
8
9
10
11
12
13
14
15
16
17
18
19
20
21
22


remains, that we are sensitive to that.
          MR. CRANE:  We will.
          COMMISSIONER DREYFUSS:  I've got a
couple of questions, if I may.  The Planning
Director mentioned there is an effort to re-forest
the ag reserve and talked about stream valleys
more so.  But in terms of work like that, would
there be a working with whoever is doing that from
the standpoint of burial sites?  That's kind of
one question?
          MR. CRANE:  Yes, we would.
          COMMISSIONER DREYFUSS:  All right.  I
think you should be aware of that.  It sounded
like it was stream valleys which may or may not be
appropriate burial sites but --
          MR. CRANE:  Yeah, we -- so far it
appears that most of the burial sites are on more
elevated locations, but yes, we would certainly be
working with people here in the Planning
Department about any other initiatives that may
have an effect.
          COMMISSIONER DREYFUSS:  And then also,
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any Parks work that goes on; they are -- that's
one of the things they check your list?
          MR. CRANE:  Oh, yes.  My counterpart, in
effect, about cemeteries is Jamie Coons and so
she's very well aware of the location of all the
cemeteries and burial sites on park land and
reviews impacts --
          COMMISSIONER DREYFUSS:  One thing we had
in Potomac somebody that actually to get to their
property I think they had to go through the German
School, a very hard stream valley.  They hired a
contractor to come in and take down some trees and
apparently we cited them.  In terms of that, is
there any notice to people that do that type of
work of -- these people didn't seem to be
conscious.  I thought maybe we should tell -- give
the kind of the sites that we have forest
conservation but, in terms of industry, people
that do work?
          MS. BALLO:  Rebeccah Ballo for the
record.  Part of our work, as Brian had mentioned
before, is going to be consulting with the
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consider.
          MR. CRANE:  Well, that's certainly the
intention of making the information in the
inventory public through MSC Atlas, and our
intention to conduct educational outreach to
Montgomery County agencies so that people are
aware of both the inventory and its associated
guidelines.
          COMMISSIONER DREYFUSS:  The other thing
too, is you talk about government partners and the
next Item 4 is this, I guess annual report to the
State Department of Planning.  Are you in
communication with them on this?  Are they aware
of this type of program in the counties, or our
County?
          MR. CRANE:  Well, we're certainly in
regular communication with the Maryland Historical
Trust.
          COMMISSIONER DREYFUSS:  But the
Department of Planning, the state -- the next item
is a report, and are they supportive and conscious
of that program?
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Department of Permitting Services and other county
agencies, and also I believe, you know, to your
point, consulting with other professionals who
work on forest conservation plans and other tree
and forest efforts to make sure that we cover,
let's say the building and land use trades very
broadly about this topic and make the information
available to them.  And again, also make the
information available to DPS and other people in
the county government who tend to be more front
line with some of the work that you're describing
so they are aware of this.
          COMMISSIONER DREYFUSS:  Yeah, I kind of
-- you know we have all this GIS information and
you say you want not to totally target the area,
some obscurity, but again it seems to me a kind of
a landscape contractor should be aware as far as
conservation and tell an owner, well, we can't do
what you've asked because you a burial site.  I
don't know whether we would go that far, but just
to me it seems to protect, at least burial sites
in forest conservation, may be something to
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          MR. CRANE:  I think in the report, you
may be referring to, it is a report back to this
Board each year about any revisions that we've
made to the inventory and any recommendations.
          COMMISSIONER DREYFUSS:  No, no.  Just
this one here.  There is a requirement that we do
an annual report.
          MR. CRANE:  Oh, I see.
          COMMISSIONER DREYFUSS:  And I guess my
question is, are they aware of this program?  Are
they supportive of this program?  Is this
something they tell other state agencies about?
It was just something to consider whether --
          MS. BALLO:  We have reached out to them
as well as to our counterparts in state highways
as well.  And we are happy to keep in
communication with them, and to update them.
          COMMISSIONER DREYFUSS:  Yeah, they
should be aware.  I guess we have the same program
in Prince George's, and also here.  So is it one
of the more extensive programs in the state?
Maybe there's something that could be done in
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other jurisdictions.
          MR. CRANE:  We have provided Maryland
SHA with a copy of the inventory.
          COMMISSIONER DREYFUSS:  It's just the
Department of Planning would be the one other.
The other thing is you mentioned Aspen Hill Pet
Cemetery; well, how does that fall in?
          MR. CRANE:  That's a good question.  It
does not fall in under the purview of the
inventory because of the pets that are buried
there.  However, there are more than 50 people who
are also buried there.
          COMMISSIONER DREYFUSS:  Buried there
with their pets, perhaps.
          MR. CRANE:  Yes.
          COMMISSIONER DREYFUSS:  Okay.
          MR. CRANE:  So it's for that reason.
          COMMISSIONER DREYFUSS:  Thank you.  Very
good, appreciate your effort on all of this.  You
know, I had been involved with Peerless and
understand that they had been advocates for this
program, and I think that's been very important.
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property owner that thinks there isn't a cemetery
on your property, or you, or some other interested
party who thinks there is a cemetery on a property
and that that should be included, and there is
some time sensitivity to it.  So, for example, if
you are a property owner does the fact that my
property appears on the cemetery lists may
effectively be like a cloud on the title if I'm
trying to sell it, or if I'm trying to develop the
land.  Or conversely, somebody might say, you
know, the property owner is claiming there is no
cemetery there, but I think there is, and I want
to make sure that there is some official notice to
third parties that's there before they do anything
with the land, and they're going to apply for a
building permit, you know, next week.  So I wonder
if it might be appropriate to create some
procedural option in here to say you don't have to
wait until the next annual report in order to
correct, or update information on the inventory.
And that might also address this specific issue
we're talking about here.  So, you know, if it
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          COMMISSIONER PATTERSON:  Counsel, I have
a question regarding the commentary that we
received from the community.  Do we need to
address this?  There is a request from a member of
the community asking us to take a position on a
stay.
          MR. MILLS:  It's at your discretion
whether or not you want to address it or not.
          COMMISSIONER PATTERSON:  And your
recommendation is?
          MR. MILLS:  My recommendation is that
you go ahead and decide one way or another whether
or not you want to include it in the inventory.
If the case that's pending somehow decrees that
there is a burial site on the lot one way or the
other, then that will be definitive.  But it would
be of no harm if you were to include it in the
inventory today.
          CHAIR ANDERSON:  I just had a couple of
questions that are more general that I think might
go to this issue.  There is a provision here that
says we have an annual update.  But if you're a
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appears or doesn't appear on this list today it's
totally without -- not only is it without
prejudice to whatever some court would decide, but
then there could be some very straightforward
process to say let's update the list and not have
to wait until next January 1st, or whenever it is
that the staff and Board get around to updating
the overall inventory.
          MR. CRANE:  I think in effect that's
what we've been doing, and the intent was that we
would track any changes to the inventory that we
made over the course of a year, and then report to
the Board what has changed since the preceding
year.  And at that time, make any recommendations
or revisions to the procedures that we discovered
were necessary.  I would say as a practical
matter, it's much easier to find evidence or the
existence of a cemetery than it is to prove that
it isn't there, in the presence of evidence that
suggests that it was.  To quote an old adage in
archaeology, absence of evidence is not evidence
of absence.  So if there was historical
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information that a cemetery was in a given
location, it may be difficult to prove that it
wasn't there.  I mean it's not impossible.
Detailed historical research can show that it was
actually really somewhere else.  Or archaeological
investigations can show that there is no evidence
that there were ever interments there.  But it's
not a simple thing to do.  I mean if there were
historical records, or memories, or some physical
evidence of a cemetery having once a been in a
location, it's very likely still there.
          COMMISSIONER ANDERSON:  Well, I guess
what I was hoping was that we could address some
concerns; well we have the one property owner who
is represented here today, but I can imagine this
will come up in the future where somebody realizes
maybe with out, you know, I'm sure we told
everybody that we're putting them on the list, but
some people threw their mail in the trash can with
the rest of the direct marketing solicitations.
And so they will wake up one day and say oh my
gosh, you know there's this list that the
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the Board so the inventory could be updated
quickly.  But it seems to me like that ought to be
-- there ought to be some amount of discretion on
the part of the staff as to whether or not whoever
is asking us to change the inventory has presented
evidence that satisfies either that they have a
reasonable basis for arguing that the inventory
should be changed.
          MS. BALLO:  And I believe that that's
how we've been doing it in practice over the last
couple of months since the draft inventory was
released, but we can craft some language to
clarify that within the guidelines about the
administrative staff.
          CHAIR ANDERSON:  Yeah, I think that
would be helpful and that way we could point to
something to say this is not -- this is within the
rules that there is a process and nobody needs to
be concerned that because they did or didn't.  And
there was a cemetery that did or did not appear on
this list, that that will prevent, or foreclose
any appropriate modification, if the need arises.
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government is maintaining that says there is a
cemetery on our property.  I'm trying to sell my
house, or I'm --
          MR. CRANE;  We would certain --
          CHAIR ANDERSON:  So I just thought maybe
if we could write into the rules some mechanism to
say, at the request of any interested party that
they could submit a clarification or a
modification to the list and that the staff would
review that and then that could come to the
Planning Board.  And if they are in agreement with
the staff perhaps it could be a consent item, or,
you know, the staff could make a recommendation
about whether or not to send that to the Board so
there would be a very simple way to correct our
inventory if that became -- if that were an urgent
issue.  So we could just be very clear that that's
an available option.  And conversely if somebody
thinks that there is a cemetery that we didn't
identify and there is some urgency to identify,
and likewise, that they could get that to the
staff to consider whether that should be sent to
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          CHAIRMAN PATTERSON:  And to your point
Ms. Ballo, again, it's after you adjudicated and
evidence provided and it's not just a matter of I
want this off of my -- I want my property off of
the list.  There needs to be some type of
documentation or something to back up.  And as you
said, absence doesn't mean that there is an
absence.
          MS. BALLO:  Correct.
          MR. MILLS:  And clearly, if there were
something, as in the case that's been brought up
today, if the existence of the cemetery is part of
that quiet title action, which it may or may not
be, I can't tell from the docket entries, I've
looked at them.  Then clearly if someone showed up
with a court decree saying so and so owns this
property and there's no cemetery on it, we would
be bound by that obviously.
          CHAIRMAN ANDERSON:  We would accept that
as dispositive.
          COMMISSIONER PATTERSON:  Exactly.
          MR. MILLS:  That would be about as
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dispositive as it gets.
          CHAIR ANDERSON:  Right.  So is that -- I
was hoping to try to make this not a long
discussion of one property, but is that -- if you
want to come up and maybe tell us -- well,
introduce yourself and tell us if that approach
is, you think, workable.
          SOO LEE-CHOE:  For the record, Soo Lee-
Choe, law firm of Miller, Miller & Canby on behalf
of Paramount Construction property owner of 5200
Murray Rd. in Chevy Chase.  And the Chair did hit
on exactly our concern.  For the Planning Board
today to move forward on adoption of an inventory
without that process being outlined in the
guidelines, we view as very problematic.
Essentially, you are taking an action without
having then the due process laid out for a
property owner to understand, you know, their
rights in terms of coming before this agency,
presenting additional information, and what
process they will face.  In terms of the present
court case that is in trial actually this morning,
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you are right or you are wrong, you can just send
an email to our staff and append the judgment and
say here it is.  And they can send it to the
Planning Board as a consent item and we could be
done with it.  Is that satisfactory?
          MS. LEE-CHO:  We would agree.  For the
action today, for the inventory, we would request
that the property not be included because there is
a pending action, and it is in dispute.  The way
you have it listed on your inventory isn't that
the -- on the Xtat column which is indicating
whether there is an existing burial site, it says
yes.  And so it's -- staff has determined
irrespective of this pending controversy that
there is a burial site.  So I would request that
this property, at least for now, be removed in the
inventory and pending the resolution of the case
then it can always be added.
          CHAIRMAN ANDERSON:  Well, I don't know
how anybody else feels about this, but I think
it's very clear from the document appearing in
inventory does not say that anybody has
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and which is I am here today before you as opposed
to the attorney on this case, the issue of the
existence of a burial site on my client's property
is at issue in the quiet title action.  It is very
directly the issue.  The property owner has --
well, the attorney Diane Feuerherd, of my office
has had communication with staff earlier this
year.  And had communicated and discussed an
archaeological study that actually has been done
on my client's property to show that there is no
existence of a burial site, or any burial actually
on the property.  That study, it's my
understanding that staff was aware of that study.
 I have copies for the Planning Board and I would
like to --
          CHAIR ANDERSON:  I don't mean to cut you
off, but I was sort of hoping we could just
dispense with this whole discussion of what's
going on with this property by hopefully getting
some modification to the rule.  So if you're going
to court to argue about this, when you're done
arguing about it, and the court decides whether
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conclusively determined that anything is anywhere.
 It just says to the best of our knowledge today,
and we could be wrong, here is where the
cemeteries are.  And so I'm just -- and again, I
don't want to speak for anybody else, but I just
think you should litigate this and come back and
tell us what the result was and we'll deal with it
accordingly.  But nobody is saying that this is
not a finding by anyone that you have a cemetery,
right?  It's simply a recognition of the fact that
possibly there was a cemetery at, or around, this
location on the map.
          MS. LEE-CHO:  Exactly.  To the best of
our knowledge and the best available research and
it has been made available to us that there is
enough information to show --
          CHAIRMAN ANDERSON:  (inaudible) morning,
but that subject to information and --
          MS. BELLO:  Correct.
          CHAIRMAN ANDERSON:  At any time?
          MS. BELLO:  And the guidelines in
Section 1(b), procedures for updating the
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inventory specifically do allow for new
information to come forward at any time that could
revise our findings and the GIS map.
          CHAIRMAN ANDERSON:  Right.  And where I
was coming from is that we had made it very clear
and explicit in the rules that that can be revised
in a very simple and straightforward way anytime
anybody has any evidence they want to show to the
staff.  Then we can do that, and everybody will
be, maybe not happy, but at least they can get
their issues sorted out.
          MS. BELLO:  Correct.
          CHAIRMAN ANDERSON:  Mr. Mills, is that
workable?
          MR. MILLS:  Yes, I believe it is.  And I
would also point out that it's not as if anyone
from the Planning Department, to my knowledge, has
been subpoenaed or anything, or is participating
in the litigation that's taking place today.
          CHAIRMAN ANDERSON:  Yeah.  Anybody else
have a different opinion?
          CHAIRMAN DREYFUSS:  What's the size of
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reservation specifically for the cemetery.  And,
you know, the inventory with a few exceptions of
Native American burial sites, information we have
from the Maryland Historical Trust.  All of the
burial sites in our inventory are represented by a
single point.  So they don't have the boundaries.
          COMMISSIONER DREYFUSS:  But on a broad
farm, I mean it's on the farm.
          MR. CANE:  Correct, right.
          COMMISSIONER DREYFUSS:  It's on the
subdivision area, a built-up area.  It could be
shifting one lot to another so to speak.
          MR. CANE:  Yeah.  But in this case it
was deed research.  There was a reservation, that
reservation got split into the two; into 5200 and
the lot that sort of -- the unaddressed lot
between 5200 and 5202.
          COMMISSIONER DREYFUSS:  Okay.  All
right.  Good.  Thank you.
          CHAIRMAN ANDERSON:  Anybody else have a
different opinion about this?  Okay.  So I would
suggest we make a motion to approve the guidelines
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the property you're talking about, approximately?
 Do you know offhand, is it a single lot or is it
a subdivision?
          MS. LEE-CHO:  It is.  Right, my clients
property is Lot 6, which is greater in size.  But
the portion in question of Lot 6 is about 3,610
square feet of the property is in question.
          COMMISSIONER DREYFUSS:  Thank you.  Just
in terms of, obviously, if there's something that
looks more formal, I wall, or something that it's
a cemetery, if there's some pictures you show,
like a single monument there, that's perhaps the
evidence, but then others are more speculative if
there's no physical --
          MR. CANE:  Well --
          COMMISSIONER DREYFUSS:  Could it be one
lot over, or in the case of a subdivision?
          MR. CAIN:  There are some that are
speculative.  Those tend to be marked as
approximate locations rather than known locations.
 In this particular case, it's a based on deed
research.  There was a reservation, a deed


36
1
2
3
4
5
6
7
8
9
10
11
12
13
14
15
16
17
18
19
20
21
22


and inventory subject to the revision for an
explicit process for getting provisions made on an
other than an annual basis.
          COMMISSIONER GONZALEZ:  (Inaudible)
          COMMISSIONER PATTERSON:  I second.
          CHAIRMAN ANDERSON:  All in favor.
          IN UNISON:  Aye.
          CHAIRMAN ANDERSON:  Opposed?  That's
approved.  Thank you very  much.
          (End of discussion surrounding Item 3)
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May 20, 2020 

 

By Email Only 

Casey Anderson, Chairman 

Montgomery County Planning Board 

M-NCPPC 

8787 Georgia Avenue 

Silver Spring, MD 20910 

MCP-Chair@mncppc-mc.org 

 

 Re: Paramount Construction, Inc.  

5200 Murray Road, Chevy Chase, MD 20815 (“Property”) 

Removal of Property from the Burial Sites Inventory,  

As a Result of a Final Judgment in Paramount Construction, Inc. v.  

Scofield, et al., Case No. 447344-V 

 

Dear Chairman Anderson: 

 

 This law firm represents Paramount Construction, Inc., the owner of the residential 

property at 5200 Murray Road, Chevy Chase, Maryland 20815 (“Property”).  

 

In May of 2019, Paramount Construction noted its objection to the inclusion of its Property 

in the Burial Sites Inventory (HP-324 “Shoemaker (Isaac) Family Cemetery”), in part because 

whether there was a cemetery on the Property was the subject of pending litigation in the Circuit 

Court for Montgomery County, Paramount Construction, Inc. v. Susan Werner Scofield, Case No. 

447344-V (“Litigation”). A copy of our letter of objection, dated May 14, 2019, is enclosed as 

Exhibit 1 for reference. On May 16, 2019, Soo Lee-Cho, Esq. of this firm appeared on behalf of 

the Paramount Construction at the Planning Board’s hearing concerning the Inventory and further 

objected to the Property’s premature inclusion in the Inventory. In response, the Planning Board 

indicated that it would honor the outcome of the pending Litigation and remove the Property from 

the Inventory, if the Circuit Court determined there was no burial site on the Property. A copy of 

the transcript of the hearing is enclosed as Exhibit 2; the pertinent discussion is located at 28:10 

to 31:5 (“CHAIR ANDERSON: . . . So if you’re going to court to argue about this, when you’re 

done arguing about it, and the court decides whether you are right or you are wrong, you can just 

mailto:MCP-Chair@mncppc-mc.org
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send an email to our staff and append the judgment and say here it is. And they can send it to the 

Planning Board as a consent item and we could be done with it. Is that satisfactory? MS. LEE-

CHO: We would agree.”)  

 

On January 7, 2020, the Circuit Court entered a final Opinion and Order in the Litigation, 

finding “that Plaintiff [Paramount Construction] has met its burden of proof in this matter; and that 

there is no ‘burial site’ on the Plaintiff’s Property known as 5200 Murray Road, Chevy Chase, 

Montgomery County, Maryland.” (Exhibit 3). While we acknowledge that the defendants have 

noted an appeal to the Court of Special Appeals, the Circuit Court’s decision has not been stayed 

and constitutes the Court’s final Opinion/Order.  

 

Based on the foregoing, Paramount Construction requests that the Planning Board, 

pursuant to the instruction of the May 16, 2019 hearing, remove the Property from the Burial Sites 

Inventory.  

 

Please contact Soo Lee-Cho (slcho@mmcanby.com) to discuss this matter further. I will 

be on maternity leave, beginning May 22, 2020 and returning on or around August 24, 2020. Thank 

you for your consideration.  

 

 

   Sincerely,  

 

   MILLER, MILLER & CANBY  

 

 
   Diane E. Feuerherd 

 

 

 

 

Cc:  Matthew T. Mills, Esq. (matthew.mills@mncppc.org), Principal Counsel for M-NCPPC 

Susan W. Scofield (scofieldlaw@aol.com),  

Defendant and Counsel for remaining Defendants in the Litigation  

 Dr. Brian Crane, PhD (Brian.Crane@montgomeryplanning.org)  
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and associated appendices that we developed to
implement that inventory, and the review of
certain projects under the purview of this Board.
 And to review the results of the public outreach
and that we have been conducting since February,
and the modifications that we have made.  Once
again, the inventory and guidelines are intended
to implement two ordinances that the County
Council passed in October of 2017.  Code 33A17
requires the Planning Board to create and maintain
an inventory of all the burial sites and
cemeteries in the County.  And that's it defined
as, essentially, any place where a person has been
buried, including ashes in a columbarium, but not
ashes that have been sprinkled on the ground.  And
that went into effect in February of 2018.  County
Code 1831 requires that the Planning Board protect
burial sites during review of preliminary plan
applications.  Essentially, if a preliminary plan
for a subdivision is brought before the Board for
review, if there is a cemetery within the parcel,
it is to be parceled off separately in such a way
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               P R O C E E D I N G S
          MR. BRIAN CRANE:  Good morning and sorry
for the momentary technological kerfuffle.  So
we're here to bring back the Burial Sites
Inventory and Guidelines.  We briefed the Board
about these, about the draft inventory and
guidelines on February 21.  And since that time we
have engaged in public outreach about the
inventory and guidelines, and consulted with a
number of institutional organizational,
governmental stakeholders about both.  And have
made minor revisions to both the guidelines and
the inventory which we have described in our staff
report to you.  I wanted to just take a few
minutes to review the three things that we did in
February just to bring everybody up to speed about
what this is.  And I guess I actually need to --
sorry.  I'm Brian Crane, I'm the archaeologist for
the History and Preservation program in the
Department of Planning.  So our purpose and goals
this morning is to review the inventory as to its
scope, methodology, and purpose, The guidelines
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as to preserve that for future generations.  And,
if necessary, certain historical and
archaeological investigations are to be done to
establish the boundaries of that cemetery so that
it can be protected.  Under certain limited
circumstances a cemetery can be moved if it's
simply not possible to parcel off the cemetery in
a way that allows for future use of the parcel to
go forward.  And that went into effect in July of
2018.  The inventory itself was created through
the efforts of many volunteers, initially between
2004 and 2010.  It was a project that was led by
Peerless of Rockville, and it identified over 260
cemeteries and burial sites across the county.
And the results of that were Inc. into MC Atlas.
Following the passage of the two ordinances in
October 2017 Montgomery Preservation Inc. mounted
a massive volunteer effort to revisit all of the
sites, or as many of them as possible in the
field, and to do additional historical research to
identify additional cemeteries and burial sites.
They have physically visited over 260 sites and
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found through historical research an additional 50
sites.  The results of those are in an updated
layer on MC Atlas.  It includes three kinds of
sites; the majority over 240 points, are what are
considered to be known locations.  Those are
locations where there is still physical evidence
of the cemetery visible on the surface, or where
historical research is very clear about the
location of a cemetery that may no longer be
plainly visible on the surface.  There are also
approximately 74, approximate sites.  Those are
sites that the historical research indicates there
was an area where a cemetery was located but we
don't know exactly where it was and those are
indicated by clear dots on the MC Atlas display as
opposed to green dots.  There are also parcel
areas.  Most of the items in the inventory are
represented by a single point.  They don't include
any information about boundaries.  The exception
to that are prehistorical archeological sites that
are int eh records of the Maryland Historical
Trust that are known to include human burials.
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those burial sites, establish standards to ensure
adequate maintenance of those sites going forward,
establish procedures for adding or deleting, or
excluding from the burial site inventory, and
establish procedures for making the data available
to the public electronically.  The information
that we have made publicly available, we have
created a website that is linked from the historic
preservation website, which is internal, of
course, linked from the Planning Department
website; the URL is shown here.  There is also
information about the inventory on the Montgomery
Preservation Inc. website, the volunteers who did
the cemetery revisit project; and they are also
available through an MC Atlas layer.  Our website
includes information about the historical
background of the volunteer projects that created
the inventory, copies of the two ordinances passed
by the County Council, a copy of the draft
inventory that we briefed the Board on in
February, and links to the videos of the three
public meetings that we held in March and April.
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Those are mostly what archaeologist called
woodland village sites on islands, and areas along
the Potomac River.  Those locations are considered
sensitive and so they are rendered in our
inventory as the boundaries of the parcels that
contain them.  In the case of the sites, those are
large park areas and other large holdings along
the Potomac River.  So the hatched area that you
see in several places along the Potomac River that
means that that parcel contains one or more known
burial sites, but the exact location is considered
to be sensitive.  The records in the MC Atlas
inventory include a number of basic descriptive
fields and links to the forms created by
volunteers.  The original cover sheet from the
2004 to 2010 inventory, and the more detailed
inventory forms that were prepared by Montgomery
Preservation Inc. in 2018.  The guidelines that we
have been developing since last September are
intended to establish procedures to adequately
establish the boundaries of burial sites, to
establish standards, to ensure preservation of
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We, as part of the public outreach, we sent
letters to all of the individuals and
organizations that are listed as owners of the
parcels that contain any of the points that were
on the inventory.  And then, tracked the responses
that we received.  People asked various questions
of us by phone, or letter, or email and we have
tracked each of those, and our responses to them.
 We held a volunteer appreciation event for the
volunteers of the Montgomery Preservation Inc.
project in February.  And then we had three public
meetings, the first on March 22nd in this
auditorium.  And then to following public meetings
at the public libraries in Germantown and Olney.
Approximately 60 members of the public came to
those meetings.  In addition, to that outreach, we
consulted with a number of governmental and
organizational stakeholder partners including all
of the ones that are listed here to get their
input both about the inventory and about the
guidelines.  In terms of significant input that we
received that resulted in some modifications, the
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Park Service wanted us to redact the precise
location information for all of the burial sites
on Park Service land.  That is to say that they
considered those potentially sensitive, so those
locations are simply represented by the boundaries
of C&O Canal Park.  Another significant --
          COMMISSIONER DREYFUSS:  When you say
they wanted you to redact them, meaning --
          MR. CRANE:  Meaning that the online map
doesn't show the exact spot where the burial is,
but rather shows the boundaries of the parcel that
contains it.  So in that case, it's the boundaries
of C&O Canal Park.
          COMMISSIONER DREYFUSS:  Is that in terms
of identification and what they might be doing is
that kind of what the --
          MR. CRANE:  No, the detailed information
is available both to them and to the Planning
Department.  It just means that other members of
the public can go to MC Atlas that yes, indeed,
the C&O Canal Park is known to contain burial
sites, but it doesn't tells them exactly where
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physical revisions, we have been logging those.
So among the input that we received from the
public, several members came forward with
additional information that helped identify, in
some cases, errors in where the point had landed.
 So where I could research and verify the new
information that we were given I updated the
inventory to reflect the corrected information.
And each of those is shown here.  As I mentioned,
the guidelines we revise those in response to the
institutional input that I just mentioned, as well
as comments from the Board made at our February
21st meeting.  So broadly speaking, what we did
was we refined the language about how the Board is
to consider the input of descendants for instances
where a cemetery may be located.  We addressed the
applicability of the guidelines to crime scenes
specify that the guidelines are not intended to
apply human remains that are found associated with
a crime in a police matter.  And applicability to
projects not subject to Planning Board review
saying in those cases -- say for example, a
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they are.  And that is consistent with the
guidelines that we prepared that where the
location information is considered sensitive.
That is, there's some concern that there may be
vandalism of that site.  There is a provision to
essentially include the information that this
parcel includes a burial on it somewhere.
          COMMISSIONER DREYFUSS:  Okay.  Thank
you.
          MR. CRANE:  The other significant input
that we received was from the Maryland Commission
mission on Indian Affairs, who would like us to
include in our guidelines reference to their
protocols for the recovery and recordation of
Native American burial sites.  And essentially
that those burial sites are, when archaeologist
record them they should draw the remains, but not
photograph them and that those remain should be
reinterred in consultation with the Maryland
Commission on Indian Affairs, and reference to
consulting with them is included now in the
revised guidelines that we prepared.  So the
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building permit, the guidelines don't specifically
apply to those cases, but do represent best
practices that we would recommend in those cases.
 Also, we added an infographic.  We replace
Appendix D which was initially just a table with
item descriptions and dates, and what we hope is a
more informative infographic that will make the
information about the process a little easier to
understand for the public.  Our next steps
essentially involve continuous improvement.  As I
mentioned, we have over 70 locations that are
considered approximate in the inventory.  And we
would like to do continuing historical and
archaeological investigations to refine those
locations so that we can describe them as known
points.  We would like to do predictive modeling
research.  We know that there are a large number
of burial sites that are necessarily missing from
the inventory.  More than a third of Montgomery
County's population prior to the Civil War were
held in slavery, and yet, we have only a handful
of possible locations where enslaved persons may
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have been buried.  So we know that there are a
large number of, potentially scores, of additional
sites whose location has been lost to history.
But it may be possible to recover those through
historical and archaeological investigations.  We
would like to, where possible, to replace the
points in the inventory with actual boundaries of
cemetery locations, which will help both property
owners and this Board and others to manage those
resources.  We would like to do research into what
may potentially make certain of the cemetery sites
in our inventory historically significant.  There
are a few that are currently listed on the
locational atlas for historic sites, like
Manakasie (phonetic) Cemetery, Aspen Hill Pet
Cemetery, and there are several others that are
either listed in their own right, or are included
within the boundaries of historic districts.  But
we need to understand what potentially makes any
individual cemetery significant, and may make it
worthy of listing on the historical atlas, if that
is warranted.  We also wish to create more user
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identified pursuant to our guidelines.  Among the
various cultural groups is that may have
affiliation with burial sites in the inventory,
only the Maryland Commission on Indian Affairs has
developed specific protocols for handling.  There
aren't others.  We did send a letter asking for
consultation from the Maryland Commission on
African-American affairs, for example; we haven't
heard back from them.  We can pursue that further.
 But the only specifically different procedures
that have been identified so far have been in
consultation with the Maryland Commission on
Indian Affairs.
          COMMISSIONER FANI-GONZALEZ:  May I
recommend then that you engage the Montgomery
County Interfaith Advisory Council and asked their
faith leaders that may have some insight as to the
treatment of remains from the various faith
communities so that we are somewhat comprehensive
but the language also in this document doesn't
limit us just to Native American communities, but
any tradition that has a specific treatment of
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friendly versions of the guidelines and continue
doing public outreach and education programs, as
well as training programs for our partner --
governmental and organizational partners,
educational sessions for people here in the
Planning Department about land-use and with
Montgomery County Department of Planning Services
and others who will have questions about the
inventory and how to implement it.  And our
recommendation is that the Board adopt the revised
inventory, and our revised Guidelines.  I will be
happy to answer any questions you may have.
          COMMISSIONER FANI-GONZALEZ:  Good
morning.  I apologize I missed the earlier part of
your presentation, but I did hear you speak to the
treatment of remains that are identified as those
of Native American communities.  I'm assuming that
the same treatment would apply to other faith
communities and their designation regarding the
treatment of remains?
          MR. CRANE:  The guidelines provide for
the respectful treatment of any remains that are
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remains, that we are sensitive to that.
          MR. CRANE:  We will.
          COMMISSIONER DREYFUSS:  I've got a
couple of questions, if I may.  The Planning
Director mentioned there is an effort to re-forest
the ag reserve and talked about stream valleys
more so.  But in terms of work like that, would
there be a working with whoever is doing that from
the standpoint of burial sites?  That's kind of
one question?
          MR. CRANE:  Yes, we would.
          COMMISSIONER DREYFUSS:  All right.  I
think you should be aware of that.  It sounded
like it was stream valleys which may or may not be
appropriate burial sites but --
          MR. CRANE:  Yeah, we -- so far it
appears that most of the burial sites are on more
elevated locations, but yes, we would certainly be
working with people here in the Planning
Department about any other initiatives that may
have an effect.
          COMMISSIONER DREYFUSS:  And then also,
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any Parks work that goes on; they are -- that's
one of the things they check your list?
          MR. CRANE:  Oh, yes.  My counterpart, in
effect, about cemeteries is Jamie Coons and so
she's very well aware of the location of all the
cemeteries and burial sites on park land and
reviews impacts --
          COMMISSIONER DREYFUSS:  One thing we had
in Potomac somebody that actually to get to their
property I think they had to go through the German
School, a very hard stream valley.  They hired a
contractor to come in and take down some trees and
apparently we cited them.  In terms of that, is
there any notice to people that do that type of
work of -- these people didn't seem to be
conscious.  I thought maybe we should tell -- give
the kind of the sites that we have forest
conservation but, in terms of industry, people
that do work?
          MS. BALLO:  Rebeccah Ballo for the
record.  Part of our work, as Brian had mentioned
before, is going to be consulting with the
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consider.
          MR. CRANE:  Well, that's certainly the
intention of making the information in the
inventory public through MSC Atlas, and our
intention to conduct educational outreach to
Montgomery County agencies so that people are
aware of both the inventory and its associated
guidelines.
          COMMISSIONER DREYFUSS:  The other thing
too, is you talk about government partners and the
next Item 4 is this, I guess annual report to the
State Department of Planning.  Are you in
communication with them on this?  Are they aware
of this type of program in the counties, or our
County?
          MR. CRANE:  Well, we're certainly in
regular communication with the Maryland Historical
Trust.
          COMMISSIONER DREYFUSS:  But the
Department of Planning, the state -- the next item
is a report, and are they supportive and conscious
of that program?
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Department of Permitting Services and other county
agencies, and also I believe, you know, to your
point, consulting with other professionals who
work on forest conservation plans and other tree
and forest efforts to make sure that we cover,
let's say the building and land use trades very
broadly about this topic and make the information
available to them.  And again, also make the
information available to DPS and other people in
the county government who tend to be more front
line with some of the work that you're describing
so they are aware of this.
          COMMISSIONER DREYFUSS:  Yeah, I kind of
-- you know we have all this GIS information and
you say you want not to totally target the area,
some obscurity, but again it seems to me a kind of
a landscape contractor should be aware as far as
conservation and tell an owner, well, we can't do
what you've asked because you a burial site.  I
don't know whether we would go that far, but just
to me it seems to protect, at least burial sites
in forest conservation, may be something to
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          MR. CRANE:  I think in the report, you
may be referring to, it is a report back to this
Board each year about any revisions that we've
made to the inventory and any recommendations.
          COMMISSIONER DREYFUSS:  No, no.  Just
this one here.  There is a requirement that we do
an annual report.
          MR. CRANE:  Oh, I see.
          COMMISSIONER DREYFUSS:  And I guess my
question is, are they aware of this program?  Are
they supportive of this program?  Is this
something they tell other state agencies about?
It was just something to consider whether --
          MS. BALLO:  We have reached out to them
as well as to our counterparts in state highways
as well.  And we are happy to keep in
communication with them, and to update them.
          COMMISSIONER DREYFUSS:  Yeah, they
should be aware.  I guess we have the same program
in Prince George's, and also here.  So is it one
of the more extensive programs in the state?
Maybe there's something that could be done in
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other jurisdictions.
          MR. CRANE:  We have provided Maryland
SHA with a copy of the inventory.
          COMMISSIONER DREYFUSS:  It's just the
Department of Planning would be the one other.
The other thing is you mentioned Aspen Hill Pet
Cemetery; well, how does that fall in?
          MR. CRANE:  That's a good question.  It
does not fall in under the purview of the
inventory because of the pets that are buried
there.  However, there are more than 50 people who
are also buried there.
          COMMISSIONER DREYFUSS:  Buried there
with their pets, perhaps.
          MR. CRANE:  Yes.
          COMMISSIONER DREYFUSS:  Okay.
          MR. CRANE:  So it's for that reason.
          COMMISSIONER DREYFUSS:  Thank you.  Very
good, appreciate your effort on all of this.  You
know, I had been involved with Peerless and
understand that they had been advocates for this
program, and I think that's been very important.
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property owner that thinks there isn't a cemetery
on your property, or you, or some other interested
party who thinks there is a cemetery on a property
and that that should be included, and there is
some time sensitivity to it.  So, for example, if
you are a property owner does the fact that my
property appears on the cemetery lists may
effectively be like a cloud on the title if I'm
trying to sell it, or if I'm trying to develop the
land.  Or conversely, somebody might say, you
know, the property owner is claiming there is no
cemetery there, but I think there is, and I want
to make sure that there is some official notice to
third parties that's there before they do anything
with the land, and they're going to apply for a
building permit, you know, next week.  So I wonder
if it might be appropriate to create some
procedural option in here to say you don't have to
wait until the next annual report in order to
correct, or update information on the inventory.
And that might also address this specific issue
we're talking about here.  So, you know, if it
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          COMMISSIONER PATTERSON:  Counsel, I have
a question regarding the commentary that we
received from the community.  Do we need to
address this?  There is a request from a member of
the community asking us to take a position on a
stay.
          MR. MILLS:  It's at your discretion
whether or not you want to address it or not.
          COMMISSIONER PATTERSON:  And your
recommendation is?
          MR. MILLS:  My recommendation is that
you go ahead and decide one way or another whether
or not you want to include it in the inventory.
If the case that's pending somehow decrees that
there is a burial site on the lot one way or the
other, then that will be definitive.  But it would
be of no harm if you were to include it in the
inventory today.
          CHAIR ANDERSON:  I just had a couple of
questions that are more general that I think might
go to this issue.  There is a provision here that
says we have an annual update.  But if you're a
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appears or doesn't appear on this list today it's
totally without -- not only is it without
prejudice to whatever some court would decide, but
then there could be some very straightforward
process to say let's update the list and not have
to wait until next January 1st, or whenever it is
that the staff and Board get around to updating
the overall inventory.
          MR. CRANE:  I think in effect that's
what we've been doing, and the intent was that we
would track any changes to the inventory that we
made over the course of a year, and then report to
the Board what has changed since the preceding
year.  And at that time, make any recommendations
or revisions to the procedures that we discovered
were necessary.  I would say as a practical
matter, it's much easier to find evidence or the
existence of a cemetery than it is to prove that
it isn't there, in the presence of evidence that
suggests that it was.  To quote an old adage in
archaeology, absence of evidence is not evidence
of absence.  So if there was historical
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information that a cemetery was in a given
location, it may be difficult to prove that it
wasn't there.  I mean it's not impossible.
Detailed historical research can show that it was
actually really somewhere else.  Or archaeological
investigations can show that there is no evidence
that there were ever interments there.  But it's
not a simple thing to do.  I mean if there were
historical records, or memories, or some physical
evidence of a cemetery having once a been in a
location, it's very likely still there.
          COMMISSIONER ANDERSON:  Well, I guess
what I was hoping was that we could address some
concerns; well we have the one property owner who
is represented here today, but I can imagine this
will come up in the future where somebody realizes
maybe with out, you know, I'm sure we told
everybody that we're putting them on the list, but
some people threw their mail in the trash can with
the rest of the direct marketing solicitations.
And so they will wake up one day and say oh my
gosh, you know there's this list that the
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the Board so the inventory could be updated
quickly.  But it seems to me like that ought to be
-- there ought to be some amount of discretion on
the part of the staff as to whether or not whoever
is asking us to change the inventory has presented
evidence that satisfies either that they have a
reasonable basis for arguing that the inventory
should be changed.
          MS. BALLO:  And I believe that that's
how we've been doing it in practice over the last
couple of months since the draft inventory was
released, but we can craft some language to
clarify that within the guidelines about the
administrative staff.
          CHAIR ANDERSON:  Yeah, I think that
would be helpful and that way we could point to
something to say this is not -- this is within the
rules that there is a process and nobody needs to
be concerned that because they did or didn't.  And
there was a cemetery that did or did not appear on
this list, that that will prevent, or foreclose
any appropriate modification, if the need arises.
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government is maintaining that says there is a
cemetery on our property.  I'm trying to sell my
house, or I'm --
          MR. CRANE;  We would certain --
          CHAIR ANDERSON:  So I just thought maybe
if we could write into the rules some mechanism to
say, at the request of any interested party that
they could submit a clarification or a
modification to the list and that the staff would
review that and then that could come to the
Planning Board.  And if they are in agreement with
the staff perhaps it could be a consent item, or,
you know, the staff could make a recommendation
about whether or not to send that to the Board so
there would be a very simple way to correct our
inventory if that became -- if that were an urgent
issue.  So we could just be very clear that that's
an available option.  And conversely if somebody
thinks that there is a cemetery that we didn't
identify and there is some urgency to identify,
and likewise, that they could get that to the
staff to consider whether that should be sent to
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          CHAIRMAN PATTERSON:  And to your point
Ms. Ballo, again, it's after you adjudicated and
evidence provided and it's not just a matter of I
want this off of my -- I want my property off of
the list.  There needs to be some type of
documentation or something to back up.  And as you
said, absence doesn't mean that there is an
absence.
          MS. BALLO:  Correct.
          MR. MILLS:  And clearly, if there were
something, as in the case that's been brought up
today, if the existence of the cemetery is part of
that quiet title action, which it may or may not
be, I can't tell from the docket entries, I've
looked at them.  Then clearly if someone showed up
with a court decree saying so and so owns this
property and there's no cemetery on it, we would
be bound by that obviously.
          CHAIRMAN ANDERSON:  We would accept that
as dispositive.
          COMMISSIONER PATTERSON:  Exactly.
          MR. MILLS:  That would be about as
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dispositive as it gets.
          CHAIR ANDERSON:  Right.  So is that -- I
was hoping to try to make this not a long
discussion of one property, but is that -- if you
want to come up and maybe tell us -- well,
introduce yourself and tell us if that approach
is, you think, workable.
          SOO LEE-CHOE:  For the record, Soo Lee-
Choe, law firm of Miller, Miller & Canby on behalf
of Paramount Construction property owner of 5200
Murray Rd. in Chevy Chase.  And the Chair did hit
on exactly our concern.  For the Planning Board
today to move forward on adoption of an inventory
without that process being outlined in the
guidelines, we view as very problematic.
Essentially, you are taking an action without
having then the due process laid out for a
property owner to understand, you know, their
rights in terms of coming before this agency,
presenting additional information, and what
process they will face.  In terms of the present
court case that is in trial actually this morning,
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you are right or you are wrong, you can just send
an email to our staff and append the judgment and
say here it is.  And they can send it to the
Planning Board as a consent item and we could be
done with it.  Is that satisfactory?
          MS. LEE-CHO:  We would agree.  For the
action today, for the inventory, we would request
that the property not be included because there is
a pending action, and it is in dispute.  The way
you have it listed on your inventory isn't that
the -- on the Xtat column which is indicating
whether there is an existing burial site, it says
yes.  And so it's -- staff has determined
irrespective of this pending controversy that
there is a burial site.  So I would request that
this property, at least for now, be removed in the
inventory and pending the resolution of the case
then it can always be added.
          CHAIRMAN ANDERSON:  Well, I don't know
how anybody else feels about this, but I think
it's very clear from the document appearing in
inventory does not say that anybody has
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and which is I am here today before you as opposed
to the attorney on this case, the issue of the
existence of a burial site on my client's property
is at issue in the quiet title action.  It is very
directly the issue.  The property owner has --
well, the attorney Diane Feuerherd, of my office
has had communication with staff earlier this
year.  And had communicated and discussed an
archaeological study that actually has been done
on my client's property to show that there is no
existence of a burial site, or any burial actually
on the property.  That study, it's my
understanding that staff was aware of that study.
 I have copies for the Planning Board and I would
like to --
          CHAIR ANDERSON:  I don't mean to cut you
off, but I was sort of hoping we could just
dispense with this whole discussion of what's
going on with this property by hopefully getting
some modification to the rule.  So if you're going
to court to argue about this, when you're done
arguing about it, and the court decides whether
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conclusively determined that anything is anywhere.
 It just says to the best of our knowledge today,
and we could be wrong, here is where the
cemeteries are.  And so I'm just -- and again, I
don't want to speak for anybody else, but I just
think you should litigate this and come back and
tell us what the result was and we'll deal with it
accordingly.  But nobody is saying that this is
not a finding by anyone that you have a cemetery,
right?  It's simply a recognition of the fact that
possibly there was a cemetery at, or around, this
location on the map.
          MS. LEE-CHO:  Exactly.  To the best of
our knowledge and the best available research and
it has been made available to us that there is
enough information to show --
          CHAIRMAN ANDERSON:  (inaudible) morning,
but that subject to information and --
          MS. BELLO:  Correct.
          CHAIRMAN ANDERSON:  At any time?
          MS. BELLO:  And the guidelines in
Section 1(b), procedures for updating the
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inventory specifically do allow for new
information to come forward at any time that could
revise our findings and the GIS map.
          CHAIRMAN ANDERSON:  Right.  And where I
was coming from is that we had made it very clear
and explicit in the rules that that can be revised
in a very simple and straightforward way anytime
anybody has any evidence they want to show to the
staff.  Then we can do that, and everybody will
be, maybe not happy, but at least they can get
their issues sorted out.
          MS. BELLO:  Correct.
          CHAIRMAN ANDERSON:  Mr. Mills, is that
workable?
          MR. MILLS:  Yes, I believe it is.  And I
would also point out that it's not as if anyone
from the Planning Department, to my knowledge, has
been subpoenaed or anything, or is participating
in the litigation that's taking place today.
          CHAIRMAN ANDERSON:  Yeah.  Anybody else
have a different opinion?
          CHAIRMAN DREYFUSS:  What's the size of
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reservation specifically for the cemetery.  And,
you know, the inventory with a few exceptions of
Native American burial sites, information we have
from the Maryland Historical Trust.  All of the
burial sites in our inventory are represented by a
single point.  So they don't have the boundaries.
          COMMISSIONER DREYFUSS:  But on a broad
farm, I mean it's on the farm.
          MR. CANE:  Correct, right.
          COMMISSIONER DREYFUSS:  It's on the
subdivision area, a built-up area.  It could be
shifting one lot to another so to speak.
          MR. CANE:  Yeah.  But in this case it
was deed research.  There was a reservation, that
reservation got split into the two; into 5200 and
the lot that sort of -- the unaddressed lot
between 5200 and 5202.
          COMMISSIONER DREYFUSS:  Okay.  All
right.  Good.  Thank you.
          CHAIRMAN ANDERSON:  Anybody else have a
different opinion about this?  Okay.  So I would
suggest we make a motion to approve the guidelines
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the property you're talking about, approximately?
 Do you know offhand, is it a single lot or is it
a subdivision?
          MS. LEE-CHO:  It is.  Right, my clients
property is Lot 6, which is greater in size.  But
the portion in question of Lot 6 is about 3,610
square feet of the property is in question.
          COMMISSIONER DREYFUSS:  Thank you.  Just
in terms of, obviously, if there's something that
looks more formal, I wall, or something that it's
a cemetery, if there's some pictures you show,
like a single monument there, that's perhaps the
evidence, but then others are more speculative if
there's no physical --
          MR. CANE:  Well --
          COMMISSIONER DREYFUSS:  Could it be one
lot over, or in the case of a subdivision?
          MR. CAIN:  There are some that are
speculative.  Those tend to be marked as
approximate locations rather than known locations.
 In this particular case, it's a based on deed
research.  There was a reservation, a deed
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and inventory subject to the revision for an
explicit process for getting provisions made on an
other than an annual basis.
          COMMISSIONER GONZALEZ:  (Inaudible)
          COMMISSIONER PATTERSON:  I second.
          CHAIRMAN ANDERSON:  All in favor.
          IN UNISON:  Aye.
          CHAIRMAN ANDERSON:  Opposed?  That's
approved.  Thank you very  much.
          (End of discussion surrounding Item 3)
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            CERTIFICATE OF TRANSCRIBER
     I, Molly Bugher, do hereby certify that the
foregoing transcript is a true and correct record
of the recorded proceedings; that said proceedings
were transcribed to the best of my ability from
the audio recording and supporting information;
and that I am neither counsel for, related to, nor
employed by any of the parties to this case and
have no interest, financial or otherwise, in its
outcome.
 

____________________________
Molly Bugher
DATE:  June 11, 2019
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From: Crane, Brian
To: Diane E. Feuerherd; MCP-Chair
Cc: Mills, Matthew; Susie Scofield; Soo Lee-Cho
Subject: RE: Paramount Construction, Inc. / 5200 Murray Road / Removal of Property from Burial Sites Inventory
Date: Thursday, May 21, 2020 10:32:45 AM
Attachments: image004.png

image005.png
image006.png
image007.png
image008.png
image009.png
image012.png

Dear Ms Feuerherd,
 
Thank you for your email. The record for the Isaac Shoemaker Family Cemetery as adopted by the
Planning Board in May 2019 is shown as a single point within the parcel at 5202 Murray Rd, not 5200
Murray Rd. The locations of burial sites in the Montgomery County Burial Sites Inventory are shown as
a single point for each site, which is not intended to represent the boundaries of those sites. For this
reason, we do not believe there is a need to change the inventory record for this cemetery at this
time. Records in the Burial Sites Inventory also include a link to forms prepared by volunteers with
Montgomery Preservation, Inc provided by the Planning Department for informational purposes. The
form for the Isaac Shoemaker Cemetery includes references to both 5200 and 5202 Murray Rd; this
link has been removed from the record for the Isaac Shoemaker Family Cemetery pending the
completion of any changes to the form warranted by the court’s decision.
 
v/r

 Brian D. Crane, PhD
Archaeologist Planner Coordinator
 
Historic Preservation Program
8787 Georgia Avenue, Silver Spring, MD 20910
brian.crane@montgomeryplanning.org
c: 202.288.9904 |    o: 301.563.3402
 

               

 

 

 
 

From: Diane E. Feuerherd <defeuerherd@mmcanby.com> 
Sent: Wednesday, May 20, 2020 11:45 AM
To: MCP-Chair <mcp-chair@mncppc-mc.org>
Cc: Mills, Matthew <matthew.mills@mncppc.org>; Susie Scofield <scofieldlaw@aol.com>; Crane, Brian
<Brian.Crane@montgomeryplanning.org>; Soo Lee-Cho <slcho@mmcanby.com>
Subject: Paramount Construction, Inc. / 5200 Murray Road / Removal of Property from Burial Sites
Inventory
 
Dear Chair Anderson:
 
Good morning. This law firm represents Paramount Construction, Inc., the owner of the residential

mailto:brian.crane@montgomeryplanning.org
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property at 5200 Murray Road in Chevy Chase. Please see the attached letter, concerning the removal
of the property from the County’s Burial Sites Inventory, as a result of the favorable judgment in the
litigation concerning the same.
 
Thank you for your consideration.
 
Sincerely,
 
Diane E. Feuerherd
Attorney

200-B Monroe Street Rockville, MD 20850 
T: 301.762.5212  F: 301.762.6044 

website |  vCard |  confidentiality |  email
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From: Soo Lee-Cho
To: MCP-Chair
Cc: Mills, Matthew; Crane, Brian; scofieldlaw@aol.com; Rob Maggin; Diane E. Feuerherd
Subject: AGENDA ITEM NO. 5 - MAY 28, 2020 PLANNING BOARD MTG - Burial Site Inventory Annual Update
Date: Tuesday, May 26, 2020 1:01:23 PM
Attachments: 2020.05.26 Ltr to Planning Board re Burial Site Inventory Annual Update - Paramount Construction, Inc w

exhibits.pdf
Importance: High

Dear Chairman Anderson,
Please see attached letter and exhibits for the Planning Board’s consideration in re: Annual Update
of the Burial Site Inventory scheduled for this week’s agenda.
 
Thank you.
 
Soo Lee-Cho
Attorney

200-B Monroe Street Rockville, MD 20850 
T: 301.762.5212  F: 301.424.9673

website |  bio |  vCard |  confidentiality |  email
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Diane E. Feuerherd


From: Crane, Brian <Brian.Crane@montgomeryplanning.org>


Sent: Thursday, May 21, 2020 10:33 AM


To: Diane E. Feuerherd; MCP-Chair


Cc: Mills, Matthew; Susie Scofield; Soo Lee-Cho


Subject: RE: Paramount Construction, Inc. / 5200 Murray Road / Removal of Property from Burial 


Sites Inventory


Dear Ms Feuerherd, 
 
Thank you for your email. The record for the Isaac Shoemaker Family Cemetery as adopted by the Planning Board in May 
2019 is shown as a single point within the parcel at 5202 Murray Rd, not 5200 Murray Rd. The locations of burial sites in 
the Montgomery County Burial Sites Inventory are shown as a single point for each site, which is not intended to 
represent the boundaries of those sites. For this reason, we do not believe there is a need to change the inventory 
record for this cemetery at this time. Records in the Burial Sites Inventory also include a link to forms prepared by 
volunteers with Montgomery Preservation, Inc provided by the Planning Department for informational purposes. The 
form for the Isaac Shoemaker Cemetery includes references to both 5200 and 5202 Murray Rd; this link has been 
removed from the record for the Isaac Shoemaker Family Cemetery pending the completion of any changes to the form 
warranted by the court’s decision. 
 
v/r 


 


 Brian D. Crane, PhD  
Archaeologist Planner Coordinator  
 
Historic Preservation Program 
8787 Georgia Avenue, Silver Spring, MD 20910 


brian.crane@montgomeryplanning.org 
c: 202.288.9904 |    o: 301.563.3402 
 


                


 


 


 
 
 


From: Diane E. Feuerherd <defeuerherd@mmcanby.com>  
Sent: Wednesday, May 20, 2020 11:45 AM 
To: MCP-Chair <mcp-chair@mncppc-mc.org> 
Cc: Mills, Matthew <matthew.mills@mncppc.org>; Susie Scofield <scofieldlaw@aol.com>; Crane, Brian 
<Brian.Crane@montgomeryplanning.org>; Soo Lee-Cho <slcho@mmcanby.com> 
Subject: Paramount Construction, Inc. / 5200 Murray Road / Removal of Property from Burial Sites Inventory 
 
Dear Chair Anderson:  
 
Good morning. This law firm represents Paramount Construction, Inc., the owner of the residential property at 5200 
Murray Road in Chevy Chase. Please see the attached letter, concerning the removal of the property from the County’s 
Burial Sites Inventory, as a result of the favorable judgment in the litigation concerning the same.  
 
Thank you for your consideration.  
 
Sincerely, 
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Diane E. Feuerherd 
Attorney 


 
200-B Monroe Street Rockville, MD 20850  
T: 301.762.5212  F: 301.762.6044  


website |  vCard |  confidentiality |  email
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Diane E. Feuerherd


From: Crane, Brian <Brian.Crane@montgomeryplanning.org>


Sent: Thursday, May 21, 2020 10:33 AM


To: Diane E. Feuerherd; MCP-Chair


Cc: Mills, Matthew; Susie Scofield; Soo Lee-Cho


Subject: RE: Paramount Construction, Inc. / 5200 Murray Road / Removal of Property from Burial 


Sites Inventory


Dear Ms Feuerherd, 
 
Thank you for your email. The record for the Isaac Shoemaker Family Cemetery as adopted by the Planning Board in May 
2019 is shown as a single point within the parcel at 5202 Murray Rd, not 5200 Murray Rd. The locations of burial sites in 
the Montgomery County Burial Sites Inventory are shown as a single point for each site, which is not intended to 
represent the boundaries of those sites. For this reason, we do not believe there is a need to change the inventory 
record for this cemetery at this time. Records in the Burial Sites Inventory also include a link to forms prepared by 
volunteers with Montgomery Preservation, Inc provided by the Planning Department for informational purposes. The 
form for the Isaac Shoemaker Cemetery includes references to both 5200 and 5202 Murray Rd; this link has been 
removed from the record for the Isaac Shoemaker Family Cemetery pending the completion of any changes to the form 
warranted by the court’s decision. 
 
v/r 


 


 Brian D. Crane, PhD  
Archaeologist Planner Coordinator  
 
Historic Preservation Program 
8787 Georgia Avenue, Silver Spring, MD 20910 


brian.crane@montgomeryplanning.org 
c: 202.288.9904 |    o: 301.563.3402 
 


                


 


 


 
 
 


From: Diane E. Feuerherd <defeuerherd@mmcanby.com>  
Sent: Wednesday, May 20, 2020 11:45 AM 
To: MCP-Chair <mcp-chair@mncppc-mc.org> 
Cc: Mills, Matthew <matthew.mills@mncppc.org>; Susie Scofield <scofieldlaw@aol.com>; Crane, Brian 
<Brian.Crane@montgomeryplanning.org>; Soo Lee-Cho <slcho@mmcanby.com> 
Subject: Paramount Construction, Inc. / 5200 Murray Road / Removal of Property from Burial Sites Inventory 
 
Dear Chair Anderson:  
 
Good morning. This law firm represents Paramount Construction, Inc., the owner of the residential property at 5200 
Murray Road in Chevy Chase. Please see the attached letter, concerning the removal of the property from the County’s 
Burial Sites Inventory, as a result of the favorable judgment in the litigation concerning the same.  
 
Thank you for your consideration.  
 
Sincerely, 
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Diane E. Feuerherd 
Attorney 


 
200-B Monroe Street Rockville, MD 20850  
T: 301.762.5212  F: 301.762.6044  


website |  vCard |  confidentiality |  email
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Diane E. Feuerherd

From: Crane, Brian <Brian.Crane@montgomeryplanning.org>

Sent: Thursday, May 21, 2020 10:33 AM

To: Diane E. Feuerherd; MCP-Chair

Cc: Mills, Matthew; Susie Scofield; Soo Lee-Cho

Subject: RE: Paramount Construction, Inc. / 5200 Murray Road / Removal of Property from Burial 

Sites Inventory

Dear Ms Feuerherd, 
 
Thank you for your email. The record for the Isaac Shoemaker Family Cemetery as adopted by the Planning Board in May 
2019 is shown as a single point within the parcel at 5202 Murray Rd, not 5200 Murray Rd. The locations of burial sites in 
the Montgomery County Burial Sites Inventory are shown as a single point for each site, which is not intended to 
represent the boundaries of those sites. For this reason, we do not believe there is a need to change the inventory 
record for this cemetery at this time. Records in the Burial Sites Inventory also include a link to forms prepared by 
volunteers with Montgomery Preservation, Inc provided by the Planning Department for informational purposes. The 
form for the Isaac Shoemaker Cemetery includes references to both 5200 and 5202 Murray Rd; this link has been 
removed from the record for the Isaac Shoemaker Family Cemetery pending the completion of any changes to the form 
warranted by the court’s decision. 
 
v/r 

 

 Brian D. Crane, PhD  
Archaeologist Planner Coordinator  
 
Historic Preservation Program 
8787 Georgia Avenue, Silver Spring, MD 20910 

brian.crane@montgomeryplanning.org 
c: 202.288.9904 |    o: 301.563.3402 
 

                

 

 

 
 
 

From: Diane E. Feuerherd <defeuerherd@mmcanby.com>  
Sent: Wednesday, May 20, 2020 11:45 AM 
To: MCP-Chair <mcp-chair@mncppc-mc.org> 
Cc: Mills, Matthew <matthew.mills@mncppc.org>; Susie Scofield <scofieldlaw@aol.com>; Crane, Brian 
<Brian.Crane@montgomeryplanning.org>; Soo Lee-Cho <slcho@mmcanby.com> 
Subject: Paramount Construction, Inc. / 5200 Murray Road / Removal of Property from Burial Sites Inventory 
 
Dear Chair Anderson:  
 
Good morning. This law firm represents Paramount Construction, Inc., the owner of the residential property at 5200 
Murray Road in Chevy Chase. Please see the attached letter, concerning the removal of the property from the County’s 
Burial Sites Inventory, as a result of the favorable judgment in the litigation concerning the same.  
 
Thank you for your consideration.  
 
Sincerely, 
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Diane E. Feuerherd 
Attorney 

 
200-B Monroe Street Rockville, MD 20850  
T: 301.762.5212  F: 301.762.6044  

website |  vCard |  confidentiality |  email
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From: Richard Sudol
To: MCP-Chair
Cc: Jill; Curt Judd; Linda; Faith; Michelle Engelmann; Crane, Brian
Subject: Statement in support of removing the memory garden at Open Door Metropolitan Community Church from the

burial site inventory
Date: Tuesday, May 26, 2020 10:39:43 PM
Attachments: Planning Board Support Letter 20200524.pdf

Please see the attached from the Board of Directors of Open Door Metropolitan Community Church

mailto:mcp-chair@mncppc-mc.org
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 15817 Barnesville Road, Boyds, MD 20841 


Open Door Metropolitan Community Church 
15817 Barnesville Rd., P.O. Box 127 


Boyds  MD  20841 
    


 


May 24, 2020 


Montgomery County Planning Board 
The Maryland National Park & Planning Commission 
8787 Georgia Ave. 
Silver Spring, MD 20910 
 
Dear Members of the Montgomery County Planning Board; 
 
 We are writing in support of the action recommended by the staff of the Historic 
Preservation Office in the Planning Department to remove our site from the Montgomery 
County Burial Site Inventory.   
 
 We became aware that Open Door Metropolitan Community Church in Boyds, 
MD was included in this inventory earlier this year.  Upon researching the criteria for our 
memorial garden being included in the inventory, we found that it does not meet the 
criteria and therefore should be removed from said inventory. 
 
 In conversations with the staff in the History Preservation Office we confirmed 
that because the garden has no interments in it or on any of the church’s property, the 
listing as an official burial site in the inventory was therefore inaccurate. 
 
 Further, we have spoken to past and present members of the congregation and 
have confirmed that there are no remains (other than sprinkled ashes) or urns there.    
 
We remain, respectfully, 
 
Rev. Dr. Jill McCrory, Interim Pastor  
Mr. Curt Judd, Vice Moderator of the Board 
Mr. Richard Sudol, Treasurer 
Ms. Michelle Engelman, Board Member 
Ms. Linda Gibeaux, Board Member 
Ms. Faith Yiengst, Board Risk Officer 
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From: Eileen McGuckian
To: MCP-Chair
Subject: MPI testimony for Item 5 -- public hearing May 28, 2020
Date: Wednesday, May 27, 2020 11:18:14 AM
Attachments: MPI testimony to Planning Board 5.28.20 .docx

Dear Chairman Anderson and Members of the Planning Board,

Attached find testimony for the public hearing tomorrow, May 28, 2020,
regarding the First Annual Update to the Montgomery County Burial Sites
Inventory and Planning Board Design Guidelines.

I am registered to testify on behalf of Montgomery Preservation at the public
hearing, and wanted to send this outline of my testimony in advance so you
can follow along.

MPI appreciates this opportunity to express views and recommendations.

Thank you,

Eileen McGuckian, president
Montgomery Preservation, Inc.
301-468-7331
phileen3@verizon.net

mailto:mcp-chair@mncppc-mc.org
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To Promote the Preservation, Protection and Enjoyment of Montgomery County's Rich Architectural Heritage and Historic Landscapes



January 15, 2008 



FOR THE PUBLIC HEARING RECORD: 

Annual Review of Montgomery County Planning Board Guidelines for Burial Sites  

Testimony May 28, 2020, submitted by Eileen McGuckian, president, on behalf of Montgomery Preservation, Inc.





          OUTLINE OF MPI TESTIMONY TO PLANNING BOARD  



Commend Planning Board for 

     approving the Cemetery Inventory, adopting Guidelines, hiring skilled Archaeologist



What has happened during the past year?

· cemeteries appear more on the public radar, inventory better known

· new County laws have made a positive difference



Inspiration to Owners and Neighbors:

Young-Remsburg Family Cemetery --  ID#1 -- in Poolesville

St. Mark’s Methodist Church Cemetery -- ID#136 -- in Boyds 

Moses Hall Cemetery, Morningstar Tabernacle, ID#105  -- in Cabin John

Dove Family Cemetery -– ID#305 – in Scotland

Wesley Union Cemetery– ID#149 --  in Potomac



New subdivision review process protecting historic burial sites:   

Shaw Family Cemetery –  ID#168 --  in Clarksburg

Zachariah Waters Cemetery – ID#219 -- in Germantown

Aspin Hill Pet Cemetery – ID#162 -- in Aspen Hill



Identification of Burial Sites located within parks in Montgomery County:

Mt. Pleasant Church Cemetery – ID#111 -- in Norbeck 

Sarah Lee Family Cemetery  -- ID#199 -- in Calverton   

Mother’s Delight – ID#300 – in Boyds   (MD DNR) 



Disappointments in this new process ~~~  MPI would like to see:

· Matching of site data with Tax account IDs, liber/folio, owners

· More involvement with public through notice and publicity

· Announce news and upcoming meetings on MCPD/HP web page

· Track kept of removals from inventory so never lose a burial site

· Recommendations for improvements to laws and guidelines 
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What else is needed to improve situations in which burial sites are found?

MPI suggests refinements to the Planning Board Guidelines for Burial Sites: 

· Broaden requirements to notice more than site owner  

· More research on more identified sites, whittle down Lost and Unknown

· Specify what constitutes sufficient historic research 

· Create an appeals process for contested cases 

· Add HPC review of proposed updates and HPC input to Planning Board

· Recommend ways to strengthen County laws and regulations to protect sites 



What MPI is doing now and will continue to do:



Outreach: 

Continue to serve as a resource and assist all advocates and agencies

Maintain historic cemeteries section on MPI website, programming when safe to do so

Collaborate and mentor on research and documentation 

Provide best practices, information, and advice 

Assist with legal issues as needed

Nominate sites and assist others to nominate for Master Plan for Historic Preservation

Maintain leadership roles and networking relationships with local advocates

Work with local and State-wide organizations 

Consider additional legislation to recommend to County and State



Follow up several 2018-19 recommendations of MCCI-R project:

     Watch list of fragile and vulnerable burial sites

     Continue documentation

     Clean-ups, mapping workshops

     Nominations for Master Plan for Historic Preservation

     Identify sources of assistance and assistance 





In Closing:

This past year has firmly established the value of the Cemetery Inventory and the Guidelines.  

The combination of dedicated property owners, passionate volunteers, and quality staff has confirmed the wisdom of the County Council and the Planning Board.

Montgomery Preservation looks forward to continuing to work with all of these entities and you to improve and enhance the situations of historic burial sites in Montgomery County. 





Thank you,



Eileen McGuckian, president

Montgomery Preservation, Inc.
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In Closing: 
This past year has firmly established the value of the Cemetery Inventory and the Guidelines.   
The combination of dedicated property owners, passionate volunteers, and quality staff has 
confirmed the wisdom of the County Council and the Planning Board. 
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Eileen McGuckian, president 
Montgomery Preservation, Inc. 

 
Page 2 of 2 



From: Soo Lee-Cho
To: MCP-Chair
Cc: Diane E. Feuerherd; Rob Maggin
Subject: RE: AGENDA ITEM NO. 5 - MAY 28, 2020 PLANNING BOARD MTG - Burial Site Inventory Annual Update
Date: Wednesday, May 27, 2020 11:21:27 AM
Attachments: 2020.05.20 Ltr to Chair Anderson, re Paramount Construction, Inc_with exhibits.pdf

Ms. Coello,
Please circulate the attached letter and exhibits previously sent to the Chair/Planning Board on May
20, 2020 along with the letter submission made yesterday, the receipt of which you confirmed
below.
 

The attached May 20th letter is referenced in yesterday’s letter and relate to the same subject
matter on tomorrow’s agenda, i.e., Burial Site Inventory Update, but it did not call out the agenda
item in the subject line so I wasn’t sure if it was properly entered into the record. It should also be
circulated to the other members of the Planning Board in addition to the Chair.
 
Thank you very much.
 
Soo Lee-Cho
Attorney

200-B Monroe Street Rockville, MD 20850 
T: 301.762.5212  F: 301.424.9673

website |  bio |  vCard |  confidentiality |  email
 

 
 
 

From: MCP-Chair <mcp-chair@mncppc-mc.org> 
Sent: Tuesday, May 26, 2020 2:48 PM
To: Soo Lee-Cho <slcho@mmcanby.com>
Subject: RE: AGENDA ITEM NO. 5 - MAY 28, 2020 PLANNING BOARD MTG - Burial Site Inventory
Annual Update
 
Good afternoon,

This confirms receipt of your letter with exhibits for distribution to the Planning Board and staff to
review.
 
Thank you,
 
Catherine Coello, Administrative Assistant
The Maryland-National Park and Planning Commission

mailto:mcp-chair@mncppc-mc.org
https://nam03.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=http%3A%2F%2Fwww.millermillercanby.com%2F&data=02%7C01%7Cmcp-chair%40mncppc-mc.org%7C98a401086f4546c6012e08d802518a7b%7Ca9061e0c24ca4c1cbeff039bb8c05816%7C0%7C1%7C637261896852281145&sdata=uNJwxmRgG%2BKjZsFUjFL%2BsM4wNuJkXq3fMN7buExKwl8%3D&reserved=0
https://nam03.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=http%3A%2F%2Fwww.millermillercanby.com%2F&data=02%7C01%7Cmcp-chair%40mncppc-mc.org%7C98a401086f4546c6012e08d802518a7b%7Ca9061e0c24ca4c1cbeff039bb8c05816%7C0%7C1%7C637261896852281145&sdata=uNJwxmRgG%2BKjZsFUjFL%2BsM4wNuJkXq3fMN7buExKwl8%3D&reserved=0
https://nam03.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=http%3A%2F%2Fmillermillercanby.com%2Fvcards%2FSoo-Lee-Cho-BIO.pdf&data=02%7C01%7Cmcp-chair%40mncppc-mc.org%7C98a401086f4546c6012e08d802518a7b%7Ca9061e0c24ca4c1cbeff039bb8c05816%7C0%7C1%7C637261896852291100&sdata=JSUzpM%2B1IvfijQ9jram3ZCJySbCegSFTYWo%2FTsdQ8Ew%3D&reserved=0
https://nam03.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=http%3A%2F%2Fwww.dynasend.com%2Fsignatures%2Fget.php%2Fslcho%2540mmcanby.com.vcf&data=02%7C01%7Cmcp-chair%40mncppc-mc.org%7C98a401086f4546c6012e08d802518a7b%7Ca9061e0c24ca4c1cbeff039bb8c05816%7C0%7C1%7C637261896852291100&sdata=2iuFxHDx0744A1TCRuYU3rlEvsF8cDFu4NLJvKTd1GI%3D&reserved=0
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May 20, 2020 


 


By Email Only 


Casey Anderson, Chairman 


Montgomery County Planning Board 


M-NCPPC 


8787 Georgia Avenue 


Silver Spring, MD 20910 


MCP-Chair@mncppc-mc.org 


 


 Re: Paramount Construction, Inc.  


5200 Murray Road, Chevy Chase, MD 20815 (“Property”) 


Removal of Property from the Burial Sites Inventory,  


As a Result of a Final Judgment in Paramount Construction, Inc. v.  


Scofield, et al., Case No. 447344-V 


 


Dear Chairman Anderson: 


 


 This law firm represents Paramount Construction, Inc., the owner of the residential 


property at 5200 Murray Road, Chevy Chase, Maryland 20815 (“Property”).  


 


In May of 2019, Paramount Construction noted its objection to the inclusion of its Property 


in the Burial Sites Inventory (HP-324 “Shoemaker (Isaac) Family Cemetery”), in part because 


whether there was a cemetery on the Property was the subject of pending litigation in the Circuit 


Court for Montgomery County, Paramount Construction, Inc. v. Susan Werner Scofield, Case No. 


447344-V (“Litigation”). A copy of our letter of objection, dated May 14, 2019, is enclosed as 


Exhibit 1 for reference. On May 16, 2019, Soo Lee-Cho, Esq. of this firm appeared on behalf of 


the Paramount Construction at the Planning Board’s hearing concerning the Inventory and further 


objected to the Property’s premature inclusion in the Inventory. In response, the Planning Board 


indicated that it would honor the outcome of the pending Litigation and remove the Property from 


the Inventory, if the Circuit Court determined there was no burial site on the Property. A copy of 


the transcript of the hearing is enclosed as Exhibit 2; the pertinent discussion is located at 28:10 


to 31:5 (“CHAIR ANDERSON: . . . So if you’re going to court to argue about this, when you’re 


done arguing about it, and the court decides whether you are right or you are wrong, you can just 
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send an email to our staff and append the judgment and say here it is. And they can send it to the 


Planning Board as a consent item and we could be done with it. Is that satisfactory? MS. LEE-


CHO: We would agree.”)  


 


On January 7, 2020, the Circuit Court entered a final Opinion and Order in the Litigation, 


finding “that Plaintiff [Paramount Construction] has met its burden of proof in this matter; and that 


there is no ‘burial site’ on the Plaintiff’s Property known as 5200 Murray Road, Chevy Chase, 


Montgomery County, Maryland.” (Exhibit 3). While we acknowledge that the defendants have 


noted an appeal to the Court of Special Appeals, the Circuit Court’s decision has not been stayed 


and constitutes the Court’s final Opinion/Order.  


 


Based on the foregoing, Paramount Construction requests that the Planning Board, 


pursuant to the instruction of the May 16, 2019 hearing, remove the Property from the Burial Sites 


Inventory.  


 


Please contact Soo Lee-Cho (slcho@mmcanby.com) to discuss this matter further. I will 


be on maternity leave, beginning May 22, 2020 and returning on or around August 24, 2020. Thank 


you for your consideration.  


 


 


   Sincerely,  


 


   MILLER, MILLER & CANBY  


 


 
   Diane E. Feuerherd 


 


 


 


 


Cc:  Matthew T. Mills, Esq. (matthew.mills@mncppc.org), Principal Counsel for M-NCPPC 


Susan W. Scofield (scofieldlaw@aol.com),  


Defendant and Counsel for remaining Defendants in the Litigation  


 Dr. Brian Crane, PhD (Brian.Crane@montgomeryplanning.org)  
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and associated appendices that we developed to
implement that inventory, and the review of
certain projects under the purview of this Board.
 And to review the results of the public outreach
and that we have been conducting since February,
and the modifications that we have made.  Once
again, the inventory and guidelines are intended
to implement two ordinances that the County
Council passed in October of 2017.  Code 33A17
requires the Planning Board to create and maintain
an inventory of all the burial sites and
cemeteries in the County.  And that's it defined
as, essentially, any place where a person has been
buried, including ashes in a columbarium, but not
ashes that have been sprinkled on the ground.  And
that went into effect in February of 2018.  County
Code 1831 requires that the Planning Board protect
burial sites during review of preliminary plan
applications.  Essentially, if a preliminary plan
for a subdivision is brought before the Board for
review, if there is a cemetery within the parcel,
it is to be parceled off separately in such a way
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               P R O C E E D I N G S
          MR. BRIAN CRANE:  Good morning and sorry
for the momentary technological kerfuffle.  So
we're here to bring back the Burial Sites
Inventory and Guidelines.  We briefed the Board
about these, about the draft inventory and
guidelines on February 21.  And since that time we
have engaged in public outreach about the
inventory and guidelines, and consulted with a
number of institutional organizational,
governmental stakeholders about both.  And have
made minor revisions to both the guidelines and
the inventory which we have described in our staff
report to you.  I wanted to just take a few
minutes to review the three things that we did in
February just to bring everybody up to speed about
what this is.  And I guess I actually need to --
sorry.  I'm Brian Crane, I'm the archaeologist for
the History and Preservation program in the
Department of Planning.  So our purpose and goals
this morning is to review the inventory as to its
scope, methodology, and purpose, The guidelines
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as to preserve that for future generations.  And,
if necessary, certain historical and
archaeological investigations are to be done to
establish the boundaries of that cemetery so that
it can be protected.  Under certain limited
circumstances a cemetery can be moved if it's
simply not possible to parcel off the cemetery in
a way that allows for future use of the parcel to
go forward.  And that went into effect in July of
2018.  The inventory itself was created through
the efforts of many volunteers, initially between
2004 and 2010.  It was a project that was led by
Peerless of Rockville, and it identified over 260
cemeteries and burial sites across the county.
And the results of that were Inc. into MC Atlas.
Following the passage of the two ordinances in
October 2017 Montgomery Preservation Inc. mounted
a massive volunteer effort to revisit all of the
sites, or as many of them as possible in the
field, and to do additional historical research to
identify additional cemeteries and burial sites.
They have physically visited over 260 sites and


Transcript of Planning Board Meeting 1 (1 to 4)


Conducted on May 16, 2019


PLANET DEPOS
888.433.3767 | WWW.PLANETDEPOS.COM
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found through historical research an additional 50
sites.  The results of those are in an updated
layer on MC Atlas.  It includes three kinds of
sites; the majority over 240 points, are what are
considered to be known locations.  Those are
locations where there is still physical evidence
of the cemetery visible on the surface, or where
historical research is very clear about the
location of a cemetery that may no longer be
plainly visible on the surface.  There are also
approximately 74, approximate sites.  Those are
sites that the historical research indicates there
was an area where a cemetery was located but we
don't know exactly where it was and those are
indicated by clear dots on the MC Atlas display as
opposed to green dots.  There are also parcel
areas.  Most of the items in the inventory are
represented by a single point.  They don't include
any information about boundaries.  The exception
to that are prehistorical archeological sites that
are int eh records of the Maryland Historical
Trust that are known to include human burials.
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those burial sites, establish standards to ensure
adequate maintenance of those sites going forward,
establish procedures for adding or deleting, or
excluding from the burial site inventory, and
establish procedures for making the data available
to the public electronically.  The information
that we have made publicly available, we have
created a website that is linked from the historic
preservation website, which is internal, of
course, linked from the Planning Department
website; the URL is shown here.  There is also
information about the inventory on the Montgomery
Preservation Inc. website, the volunteers who did
the cemetery revisit project; and they are also
available through an MC Atlas layer.  Our website
includes information about the historical
background of the volunteer projects that created
the inventory, copies of the two ordinances passed
by the County Council, a copy of the draft
inventory that we briefed the Board on in
February, and links to the videos of the three
public meetings that we held in March and April.
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Those are mostly what archaeologist called
woodland village sites on islands, and areas along
the Potomac River.  Those locations are considered
sensitive and so they are rendered in our
inventory as the boundaries of the parcels that
contain them.  In the case of the sites, those are
large park areas and other large holdings along
the Potomac River.  So the hatched area that you
see in several places along the Potomac River that
means that that parcel contains one or more known
burial sites, but the exact location is considered
to be sensitive.  The records in the MC Atlas
inventory include a number of basic descriptive
fields and links to the forms created by
volunteers.  The original cover sheet from the
2004 to 2010 inventory, and the more detailed
inventory forms that were prepared by Montgomery
Preservation Inc. in 2018.  The guidelines that we
have been developing since last September are
intended to establish procedures to adequately
establish the boundaries of burial sites, to
establish standards, to ensure preservation of
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We, as part of the public outreach, we sent
letters to all of the individuals and
organizations that are listed as owners of the
parcels that contain any of the points that were
on the inventory.  And then, tracked the responses
that we received.  People asked various questions
of us by phone, or letter, or email and we have
tracked each of those, and our responses to them.
 We held a volunteer appreciation event for the
volunteers of the Montgomery Preservation Inc.
project in February.  And then we had three public
meetings, the first on March 22nd in this
auditorium.  And then to following public meetings
at the public libraries in Germantown and Olney.
Approximately 60 members of the public came to
those meetings.  In addition, to that outreach, we
consulted with a number of governmental and
organizational stakeholder partners including all
of the ones that are listed here to get their
input both about the inventory and about the
guidelines.  In terms of significant input that we
received that resulted in some modifications, the
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Park Service wanted us to redact the precise
location information for all of the burial sites
on Park Service land.  That is to say that they
considered those potentially sensitive, so those
locations are simply represented by the boundaries
of C&O Canal Park.  Another significant --
          COMMISSIONER DREYFUSS:  When you say
they wanted you to redact them, meaning --
          MR. CRANE:  Meaning that the online map
doesn't show the exact spot where the burial is,
but rather shows the boundaries of the parcel that
contains it.  So in that case, it's the boundaries
of C&O Canal Park.
          COMMISSIONER DREYFUSS:  Is that in terms
of identification and what they might be doing is
that kind of what the --
          MR. CRANE:  No, the detailed information
is available both to them and to the Planning
Department.  It just means that other members of
the public can go to MC Atlas that yes, indeed,
the C&O Canal Park is known to contain burial
sites, but it doesn't tells them exactly where


11
1
2
3
4
5
6
7
8
9
10
11
12
13
14
15
16
17
18
19
20
21
22


physical revisions, we have been logging those.
So among the input that we received from the
public, several members came forward with
additional information that helped identify, in
some cases, errors in where the point had landed.
 So where I could research and verify the new
information that we were given I updated the
inventory to reflect the corrected information.
And each of those is shown here.  As I mentioned,
the guidelines we revise those in response to the
institutional input that I just mentioned, as well
as comments from the Board made at our February
21st meeting.  So broadly speaking, what we did
was we refined the language about how the Board is
to consider the input of descendants for instances
where a cemetery may be located.  We addressed the
applicability of the guidelines to crime scenes
specify that the guidelines are not intended to
apply human remains that are found associated with
a crime in a police matter.  And applicability to
projects not subject to Planning Board review
saying in those cases -- say for example, a
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they are.  And that is consistent with the
guidelines that we prepared that where the
location information is considered sensitive.
That is, there's some concern that there may be
vandalism of that site.  There is a provision to
essentially include the information that this
parcel includes a burial on it somewhere.
          COMMISSIONER DREYFUSS:  Okay.  Thank
you.
          MR. CRANE:  The other significant input
that we received was from the Maryland Commission
mission on Indian Affairs, who would like us to
include in our guidelines reference to their
protocols for the recovery and recordation of
Native American burial sites.  And essentially
that those burial sites are, when archaeologist
record them they should draw the remains, but not
photograph them and that those remain should be
reinterred in consultation with the Maryland
Commission on Indian Affairs, and reference to
consulting with them is included now in the
revised guidelines that we prepared.  So the
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building permit, the guidelines don't specifically
apply to those cases, but do represent best
practices that we would recommend in those cases.
 Also, we added an infographic.  We replace
Appendix D which was initially just a table with
item descriptions and dates, and what we hope is a
more informative infographic that will make the
information about the process a little easier to
understand for the public.  Our next steps
essentially involve continuous improvement.  As I
mentioned, we have over 70 locations that are
considered approximate in the inventory.  And we
would like to do continuing historical and
archaeological investigations to refine those
locations so that we can describe them as known
points.  We would like to do predictive modeling
research.  We know that there are a large number
of burial sites that are necessarily missing from
the inventory.  More than a third of Montgomery
County's population prior to the Civil War were
held in slavery, and yet, we have only a handful
of possible locations where enslaved persons may
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have been buried.  So we know that there are a
large number of, potentially scores, of additional
sites whose location has been lost to history.
But it may be possible to recover those through
historical and archaeological investigations.  We
would like to, where possible, to replace the
points in the inventory with actual boundaries of
cemetery locations, which will help both property
owners and this Board and others to manage those
resources.  We would like to do research into what
may potentially make certain of the cemetery sites
in our inventory historically significant.  There
are a few that are currently listed on the
locational atlas for historic sites, like
Manakasie (phonetic) Cemetery, Aspen Hill Pet
Cemetery, and there are several others that are
either listed in their own right, or are included
within the boundaries of historic districts.  But
we need to understand what potentially makes any
individual cemetery significant, and may make it
worthy of listing on the historical atlas, if that
is warranted.  We also wish to create more user
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identified pursuant to our guidelines.  Among the
various cultural groups is that may have
affiliation with burial sites in the inventory,
only the Maryland Commission on Indian Affairs has
developed specific protocols for handling.  There
aren't others.  We did send a letter asking for
consultation from the Maryland Commission on
African-American affairs, for example; we haven't
heard back from them.  We can pursue that further.
 But the only specifically different procedures
that have been identified so far have been in
consultation with the Maryland Commission on
Indian Affairs.
          COMMISSIONER FANI-GONZALEZ:  May I
recommend then that you engage the Montgomery
County Interfaith Advisory Council and asked their
faith leaders that may have some insight as to the
treatment of remains from the various faith
communities so that we are somewhat comprehensive
but the language also in this document doesn't
limit us just to Native American communities, but
any tradition that has a specific treatment of
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friendly versions of the guidelines and continue
doing public outreach and education programs, as
well as training programs for our partner --
governmental and organizational partners,
educational sessions for people here in the
Planning Department about land-use and with
Montgomery County Department of Planning Services
and others who will have questions about the
inventory and how to implement it.  And our
recommendation is that the Board adopt the revised
inventory, and our revised Guidelines.  I will be
happy to answer any questions you may have.
          COMMISSIONER FANI-GONZALEZ:  Good
morning.  I apologize I missed the earlier part of
your presentation, but I did hear you speak to the
treatment of remains that are identified as those
of Native American communities.  I'm assuming that
the same treatment would apply to other faith
communities and their designation regarding the
treatment of remains?
          MR. CRANE:  The guidelines provide for
the respectful treatment of any remains that are
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remains, that we are sensitive to that.
          MR. CRANE:  We will.
          COMMISSIONER DREYFUSS:  I've got a
couple of questions, if I may.  The Planning
Director mentioned there is an effort to re-forest
the ag reserve and talked about stream valleys
more so.  But in terms of work like that, would
there be a working with whoever is doing that from
the standpoint of burial sites?  That's kind of
one question?
          MR. CRANE:  Yes, we would.
          COMMISSIONER DREYFUSS:  All right.  I
think you should be aware of that.  It sounded
like it was stream valleys which may or may not be
appropriate burial sites but --
          MR. CRANE:  Yeah, we -- so far it
appears that most of the burial sites are on more
elevated locations, but yes, we would certainly be
working with people here in the Planning
Department about any other initiatives that may
have an effect.
          COMMISSIONER DREYFUSS:  And then also,
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any Parks work that goes on; they are -- that's
one of the things they check your list?
          MR. CRANE:  Oh, yes.  My counterpart, in
effect, about cemeteries is Jamie Coons and so
she's very well aware of the location of all the
cemeteries and burial sites on park land and
reviews impacts --
          COMMISSIONER DREYFUSS:  One thing we had
in Potomac somebody that actually to get to their
property I think they had to go through the German
School, a very hard stream valley.  They hired a
contractor to come in and take down some trees and
apparently we cited them.  In terms of that, is
there any notice to people that do that type of
work of -- these people didn't seem to be
conscious.  I thought maybe we should tell -- give
the kind of the sites that we have forest
conservation but, in terms of industry, people
that do work?
          MS. BALLO:  Rebeccah Ballo for the
record.  Part of our work, as Brian had mentioned
before, is going to be consulting with the
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consider.
          MR. CRANE:  Well, that's certainly the
intention of making the information in the
inventory public through MSC Atlas, and our
intention to conduct educational outreach to
Montgomery County agencies so that people are
aware of both the inventory and its associated
guidelines.
          COMMISSIONER DREYFUSS:  The other thing
too, is you talk about government partners and the
next Item 4 is this, I guess annual report to the
State Department of Planning.  Are you in
communication with them on this?  Are they aware
of this type of program in the counties, or our
County?
          MR. CRANE:  Well, we're certainly in
regular communication with the Maryland Historical
Trust.
          COMMISSIONER DREYFUSS:  But the
Department of Planning, the state -- the next item
is a report, and are they supportive and conscious
of that program?
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Department of Permitting Services and other county
agencies, and also I believe, you know, to your
point, consulting with other professionals who
work on forest conservation plans and other tree
and forest efforts to make sure that we cover,
let's say the building and land use trades very
broadly about this topic and make the information
available to them.  And again, also make the
information available to DPS and other people in
the county government who tend to be more front
line with some of the work that you're describing
so they are aware of this.
          COMMISSIONER DREYFUSS:  Yeah, I kind of
-- you know we have all this GIS information and
you say you want not to totally target the area,
some obscurity, but again it seems to me a kind of
a landscape contractor should be aware as far as
conservation and tell an owner, well, we can't do
what you've asked because you a burial site.  I
don't know whether we would go that far, but just
to me it seems to protect, at least burial sites
in forest conservation, may be something to
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          MR. CRANE:  I think in the report, you
may be referring to, it is a report back to this
Board each year about any revisions that we've
made to the inventory and any recommendations.
          COMMISSIONER DREYFUSS:  No, no.  Just
this one here.  There is a requirement that we do
an annual report.
          MR. CRANE:  Oh, I see.
          COMMISSIONER DREYFUSS:  And I guess my
question is, are they aware of this program?  Are
they supportive of this program?  Is this
something they tell other state agencies about?
It was just something to consider whether --
          MS. BALLO:  We have reached out to them
as well as to our counterparts in state highways
as well.  And we are happy to keep in
communication with them, and to update them.
          COMMISSIONER DREYFUSS:  Yeah, they
should be aware.  I guess we have the same program
in Prince George's, and also here.  So is it one
of the more extensive programs in the state?
Maybe there's something that could be done in
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other jurisdictions.
          MR. CRANE:  We have provided Maryland
SHA with a copy of the inventory.
          COMMISSIONER DREYFUSS:  It's just the
Department of Planning would be the one other.
The other thing is you mentioned Aspen Hill Pet
Cemetery; well, how does that fall in?
          MR. CRANE:  That's a good question.  It
does not fall in under the purview of the
inventory because of the pets that are buried
there.  However, there are more than 50 people who
are also buried there.
          COMMISSIONER DREYFUSS:  Buried there
with their pets, perhaps.
          MR. CRANE:  Yes.
          COMMISSIONER DREYFUSS:  Okay.
          MR. CRANE:  So it's for that reason.
          COMMISSIONER DREYFUSS:  Thank you.  Very
good, appreciate your effort on all of this.  You
know, I had been involved with Peerless and
understand that they had been advocates for this
program, and I think that's been very important.
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property owner that thinks there isn't a cemetery
on your property, or you, or some other interested
party who thinks there is a cemetery on a property
and that that should be included, and there is
some time sensitivity to it.  So, for example, if
you are a property owner does the fact that my
property appears on the cemetery lists may
effectively be like a cloud on the title if I'm
trying to sell it, or if I'm trying to develop the
land.  Or conversely, somebody might say, you
know, the property owner is claiming there is no
cemetery there, but I think there is, and I want
to make sure that there is some official notice to
third parties that's there before they do anything
with the land, and they're going to apply for a
building permit, you know, next week.  So I wonder
if it might be appropriate to create some
procedural option in here to say you don't have to
wait until the next annual report in order to
correct, or update information on the inventory.
And that might also address this specific issue
we're talking about here.  So, you know, if it
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          COMMISSIONER PATTERSON:  Counsel, I have
a question regarding the commentary that we
received from the community.  Do we need to
address this?  There is a request from a member of
the community asking us to take a position on a
stay.
          MR. MILLS:  It's at your discretion
whether or not you want to address it or not.
          COMMISSIONER PATTERSON:  And your
recommendation is?
          MR. MILLS:  My recommendation is that
you go ahead and decide one way or another whether
or not you want to include it in the inventory.
If the case that's pending somehow decrees that
there is a burial site on the lot one way or the
other, then that will be definitive.  But it would
be of no harm if you were to include it in the
inventory today.
          CHAIR ANDERSON:  I just had a couple of
questions that are more general that I think might
go to this issue.  There is a provision here that
says we have an annual update.  But if you're a
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appears or doesn't appear on this list today it's
totally without -- not only is it without
prejudice to whatever some court would decide, but
then there could be some very straightforward
process to say let's update the list and not have
to wait until next January 1st, or whenever it is
that the staff and Board get around to updating
the overall inventory.
          MR. CRANE:  I think in effect that's
what we've been doing, and the intent was that we
would track any changes to the inventory that we
made over the course of a year, and then report to
the Board what has changed since the preceding
year.  And at that time, make any recommendations
or revisions to the procedures that we discovered
were necessary.  I would say as a practical
matter, it's much easier to find evidence or the
existence of a cemetery than it is to prove that
it isn't there, in the presence of evidence that
suggests that it was.  To quote an old adage in
archaeology, absence of evidence is not evidence
of absence.  So if there was historical
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information that a cemetery was in a given
location, it may be difficult to prove that it
wasn't there.  I mean it's not impossible.
Detailed historical research can show that it was
actually really somewhere else.  Or archaeological
investigations can show that there is no evidence
that there were ever interments there.  But it's
not a simple thing to do.  I mean if there were
historical records, or memories, or some physical
evidence of a cemetery having once a been in a
location, it's very likely still there.
          COMMISSIONER ANDERSON:  Well, I guess
what I was hoping was that we could address some
concerns; well we have the one property owner who
is represented here today, but I can imagine this
will come up in the future where somebody realizes
maybe with out, you know, I'm sure we told
everybody that we're putting them on the list, but
some people threw their mail in the trash can with
the rest of the direct marketing solicitations.
And so they will wake up one day and say oh my
gosh, you know there's this list that the
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the Board so the inventory could be updated
quickly.  But it seems to me like that ought to be
-- there ought to be some amount of discretion on
the part of the staff as to whether or not whoever
is asking us to change the inventory has presented
evidence that satisfies either that they have a
reasonable basis for arguing that the inventory
should be changed.
          MS. BALLO:  And I believe that that's
how we've been doing it in practice over the last
couple of months since the draft inventory was
released, but we can craft some language to
clarify that within the guidelines about the
administrative staff.
          CHAIR ANDERSON:  Yeah, I think that
would be helpful and that way we could point to
something to say this is not -- this is within the
rules that there is a process and nobody needs to
be concerned that because they did or didn't.  And
there was a cemetery that did or did not appear on
this list, that that will prevent, or foreclose
any appropriate modification, if the need arises.
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government is maintaining that says there is a
cemetery on our property.  I'm trying to sell my
house, or I'm --
          MR. CRANE;  We would certain --
          CHAIR ANDERSON:  So I just thought maybe
if we could write into the rules some mechanism to
say, at the request of any interested party that
they could submit a clarification or a
modification to the list and that the staff would
review that and then that could come to the
Planning Board.  And if they are in agreement with
the staff perhaps it could be a consent item, or,
you know, the staff could make a recommendation
about whether or not to send that to the Board so
there would be a very simple way to correct our
inventory if that became -- if that were an urgent
issue.  So we could just be very clear that that's
an available option.  And conversely if somebody
thinks that there is a cemetery that we didn't
identify and there is some urgency to identify,
and likewise, that they could get that to the
staff to consider whether that should be sent to
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          CHAIRMAN PATTERSON:  And to your point
Ms. Ballo, again, it's after you adjudicated and
evidence provided and it's not just a matter of I
want this off of my -- I want my property off of
the list.  There needs to be some type of
documentation or something to back up.  And as you
said, absence doesn't mean that there is an
absence.
          MS. BALLO:  Correct.
          MR. MILLS:  And clearly, if there were
something, as in the case that's been brought up
today, if the existence of the cemetery is part of
that quiet title action, which it may or may not
be, I can't tell from the docket entries, I've
looked at them.  Then clearly if someone showed up
with a court decree saying so and so owns this
property and there's no cemetery on it, we would
be bound by that obviously.
          CHAIRMAN ANDERSON:  We would accept that
as dispositive.
          COMMISSIONER PATTERSON:  Exactly.
          MR. MILLS:  That would be about as
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dispositive as it gets.
          CHAIR ANDERSON:  Right.  So is that -- I
was hoping to try to make this not a long
discussion of one property, but is that -- if you
want to come up and maybe tell us -- well,
introduce yourself and tell us if that approach
is, you think, workable.
          SOO LEE-CHOE:  For the record, Soo Lee-
Choe, law firm of Miller, Miller & Canby on behalf
of Paramount Construction property owner of 5200
Murray Rd. in Chevy Chase.  And the Chair did hit
on exactly our concern.  For the Planning Board
today to move forward on adoption of an inventory
without that process being outlined in the
guidelines, we view as very problematic.
Essentially, you are taking an action without
having then the due process laid out for a
property owner to understand, you know, their
rights in terms of coming before this agency,
presenting additional information, and what
process they will face.  In terms of the present
court case that is in trial actually this morning,
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you are right or you are wrong, you can just send
an email to our staff and append the judgment and
say here it is.  And they can send it to the
Planning Board as a consent item and we could be
done with it.  Is that satisfactory?
          MS. LEE-CHO:  We would agree.  For the
action today, for the inventory, we would request
that the property not be included because there is
a pending action, and it is in dispute.  The way
you have it listed on your inventory isn't that
the -- on the Xtat column which is indicating
whether there is an existing burial site, it says
yes.  And so it's -- staff has determined
irrespective of this pending controversy that
there is a burial site.  So I would request that
this property, at least for now, be removed in the
inventory and pending the resolution of the case
then it can always be added.
          CHAIRMAN ANDERSON:  Well, I don't know
how anybody else feels about this, but I think
it's very clear from the document appearing in
inventory does not say that anybody has
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and which is I am here today before you as opposed
to the attorney on this case, the issue of the
existence of a burial site on my client's property
is at issue in the quiet title action.  It is very
directly the issue.  The property owner has --
well, the attorney Diane Feuerherd, of my office
has had communication with staff earlier this
year.  And had communicated and discussed an
archaeological study that actually has been done
on my client's property to show that there is no
existence of a burial site, or any burial actually
on the property.  That study, it's my
understanding that staff was aware of that study.
 I have copies for the Planning Board and I would
like to --
          CHAIR ANDERSON:  I don't mean to cut you
off, but I was sort of hoping we could just
dispense with this whole discussion of what's
going on with this property by hopefully getting
some modification to the rule.  So if you're going
to court to argue about this, when you're done
arguing about it, and the court decides whether
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conclusively determined that anything is anywhere.
 It just says to the best of our knowledge today,
and we could be wrong, here is where the
cemeteries are.  And so I'm just -- and again, I
don't want to speak for anybody else, but I just
think you should litigate this and come back and
tell us what the result was and we'll deal with it
accordingly.  But nobody is saying that this is
not a finding by anyone that you have a cemetery,
right?  It's simply a recognition of the fact that
possibly there was a cemetery at, or around, this
location on the map.
          MS. LEE-CHO:  Exactly.  To the best of
our knowledge and the best available research and
it has been made available to us that there is
enough information to show --
          CHAIRMAN ANDERSON:  (inaudible) morning,
but that subject to information and --
          MS. BELLO:  Correct.
          CHAIRMAN ANDERSON:  At any time?
          MS. BELLO:  And the guidelines in
Section 1(b), procedures for updating the
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inventory specifically do allow for new
information to come forward at any time that could
revise our findings and the GIS map.
          CHAIRMAN ANDERSON:  Right.  And where I
was coming from is that we had made it very clear
and explicit in the rules that that can be revised
in a very simple and straightforward way anytime
anybody has any evidence they want to show to the
staff.  Then we can do that, and everybody will
be, maybe not happy, but at least they can get
their issues sorted out.
          MS. BELLO:  Correct.
          CHAIRMAN ANDERSON:  Mr. Mills, is that
workable?
          MR. MILLS:  Yes, I believe it is.  And I
would also point out that it's not as if anyone
from the Planning Department, to my knowledge, has
been subpoenaed or anything, or is participating
in the litigation that's taking place today.
          CHAIRMAN ANDERSON:  Yeah.  Anybody else
have a different opinion?
          CHAIRMAN DREYFUSS:  What's the size of
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reservation specifically for the cemetery.  And,
you know, the inventory with a few exceptions of
Native American burial sites, information we have
from the Maryland Historical Trust.  All of the
burial sites in our inventory are represented by a
single point.  So they don't have the boundaries.
          COMMISSIONER DREYFUSS:  But on a broad
farm, I mean it's on the farm.
          MR. CANE:  Correct, right.
          COMMISSIONER DREYFUSS:  It's on the
subdivision area, a built-up area.  It could be
shifting one lot to another so to speak.
          MR. CANE:  Yeah.  But in this case it
was deed research.  There was a reservation, that
reservation got split into the two; into 5200 and
the lot that sort of -- the unaddressed lot
between 5200 and 5202.
          COMMISSIONER DREYFUSS:  Okay.  All
right.  Good.  Thank you.
          CHAIRMAN ANDERSON:  Anybody else have a
different opinion about this?  Okay.  So I would
suggest we make a motion to approve the guidelines
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the property you're talking about, approximately?
 Do you know offhand, is it a single lot or is it
a subdivision?
          MS. LEE-CHO:  It is.  Right, my clients
property is Lot 6, which is greater in size.  But
the portion in question of Lot 6 is about 3,610
square feet of the property is in question.
          COMMISSIONER DREYFUSS:  Thank you.  Just
in terms of, obviously, if there's something that
looks more formal, I wall, or something that it's
a cemetery, if there's some pictures you show,
like a single monument there, that's perhaps the
evidence, but then others are more speculative if
there's no physical --
          MR. CANE:  Well --
          COMMISSIONER DREYFUSS:  Could it be one
lot over, or in the case of a subdivision?
          MR. CAIN:  There are some that are
speculative.  Those tend to be marked as
approximate locations rather than known locations.
 In this particular case, it's a based on deed
research.  There was a reservation, a deed
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and inventory subject to the revision for an
explicit process for getting provisions made on an
other than an annual basis.
          COMMISSIONER GONZALEZ:  (Inaudible)
          COMMISSIONER PATTERSON:  I second.
          CHAIRMAN ANDERSON:  All in favor.
          IN UNISON:  Aye.
          CHAIRMAN ANDERSON:  Opposed?  That's
approved.  Thank you very  much.
          (End of discussion surrounding Item 3)
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foregoing transcript is a true and correct record
of the recorded proceedings; that said proceedings
were transcribed to the best of my ability from
the audio recording and supporting information;
and that I am neither counsel for, related to, nor
employed by any of the parties to this case and
have no interest, financial or otherwise, in its
outcome.
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Montgomery County Chair’s Office
8787 Georgia Ave, Silver Spring, MD 20910
Main: 301-495-4605 | Direct: 301-495-4608 | Fax: 301-495-1320
www.MontgomeryPlanningBoard.org
 
 
 

From: Soo Lee-Cho <slcho@mmcanby.com> 
Sent: Tuesday, May 26, 2020 1:00 PM
To: MCP-Chair <mcp-chair@mncppc-mc.org>
Cc: Mills, Matthew <matthew.mills@mncppc.org>; Crane, Brian
<Brian.Crane@montgomeryplanning.org>; scofieldlaw@aol.com; Rob Maggin
<rob@paramountconstruction.net>; Diane E. Feuerherd <defeuerherd@mmcanby.com>
Subject: AGENDA ITEM NO. 5 - MAY 28, 2020 PLANNING BOARD MTG - Burial Site Inventory Annual
Update
Importance: High
 
Dear Chairman Anderson,
Please see attached letter and exhibits for the Planning Board’s consideration in re: Annual Update
of the Burial Site Inventory scheduled for this week’s agenda.
 
Thank you.
 
Soo Lee-Cho
Attorney

200-B Monroe Street Rockville, MD 20850 
T: 301.762.5212  F: 301.424.9673

website |  bio |  vCard |  confidentiality |  email
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May 20, 2020 

 

By Email Only 

Casey Anderson, Chairman 

Montgomery County Planning Board 

M-NCPPC 

8787 Georgia Avenue 

Silver Spring, MD 20910 

MCP-Chair@mncppc-mc.org 

 

 Re: Paramount Construction, Inc.  

5200 Murray Road, Chevy Chase, MD 20815 (“Property”) 

Removal of Property from the Burial Sites Inventory,  

As a Result of a Final Judgment in Paramount Construction, Inc. v.  

Scofield, et al., Case No. 447344-V 

 

Dear Chairman Anderson: 

 

 This law firm represents Paramount Construction, Inc., the owner of the residential 

property at 5200 Murray Road, Chevy Chase, Maryland 20815 (“Property”).  

 

In May of 2019, Paramount Construction noted its objection to the inclusion of its Property 

in the Burial Sites Inventory (HP-324 “Shoemaker (Isaac) Family Cemetery”), in part because 

whether there was a cemetery on the Property was the subject of pending litigation in the Circuit 

Court for Montgomery County, Paramount Construction, Inc. v. Susan Werner Scofield, Case No. 

447344-V (“Litigation”). A copy of our letter of objection, dated May 14, 2019, is enclosed as 

Exhibit 1 for reference. On May 16, 2019, Soo Lee-Cho, Esq. of this firm appeared on behalf of 

the Paramount Construction at the Planning Board’s hearing concerning the Inventory and further 

objected to the Property’s premature inclusion in the Inventory. In response, the Planning Board 

indicated that it would honor the outcome of the pending Litigation and remove the Property from 

the Inventory, if the Circuit Court determined there was no burial site on the Property. A copy of 

the transcript of the hearing is enclosed as Exhibit 2; the pertinent discussion is located at 28:10 

to 31:5 (“CHAIR ANDERSON: . . . So if you’re going to court to argue about this, when you’re 

done arguing about it, and the court decides whether you are right or you are wrong, you can just 

mailto:MCP-Chair@mncppc-mc.org
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send an email to our staff and append the judgment and say here it is. And they can send it to the 

Planning Board as a consent item and we could be done with it. Is that satisfactory? MS. LEE-

CHO: We would agree.”)  

 

On January 7, 2020, the Circuit Court entered a final Opinion and Order in the Litigation, 

finding “that Plaintiff [Paramount Construction] has met its burden of proof in this matter; and that 

there is no ‘burial site’ on the Plaintiff’s Property known as 5200 Murray Road, Chevy Chase, 

Montgomery County, Maryland.” (Exhibit 3). While we acknowledge that the defendants have 

noted an appeal to the Court of Special Appeals, the Circuit Court’s decision has not been stayed 

and constitutes the Court’s final Opinion/Order.  

 

Based on the foregoing, Paramount Construction requests that the Planning Board, 

pursuant to the instruction of the May 16, 2019 hearing, remove the Property from the Burial Sites 

Inventory.  

 

Please contact Soo Lee-Cho (slcho@mmcanby.com) to discuss this matter further. I will 

be on maternity leave, beginning May 22, 2020 and returning on or around August 24, 2020. Thank 

you for your consideration.  

 

 

   Sincerely,  

 

   MILLER, MILLER & CANBY  

 

 
   Diane E. Feuerherd 

 

 

 

 

Cc:  Matthew T. Mills, Esq. (matthew.mills@mncppc.org), Principal Counsel for M-NCPPC 

Susan W. Scofield (scofieldlaw@aol.com),  

Defendant and Counsel for remaining Defendants in the Litigation  

 Dr. Brian Crane, PhD (Brian.Crane@montgomeryplanning.org)  
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and associated appendices that we developed to
implement that inventory, and the review of
certain projects under the purview of this Board.
 And to review the results of the public outreach
and that we have been conducting since February,
and the modifications that we have made.  Once
again, the inventory and guidelines are intended
to implement two ordinances that the County
Council passed in October of 2017.  Code 33A17
requires the Planning Board to create and maintain
an inventory of all the burial sites and
cemeteries in the County.  And that's it defined
as, essentially, any place where a person has been
buried, including ashes in a columbarium, but not
ashes that have been sprinkled on the ground.  And
that went into effect in February of 2018.  County
Code 1831 requires that the Planning Board protect
burial sites during review of preliminary plan
applications.  Essentially, if a preliminary plan
for a subdivision is brought before the Board for
review, if there is a cemetery within the parcel,
it is to be parceled off separately in such a way
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               P R O C E E D I N G S
          MR. BRIAN CRANE:  Good morning and sorry
for the momentary technological kerfuffle.  So
we're here to bring back the Burial Sites
Inventory and Guidelines.  We briefed the Board
about these, about the draft inventory and
guidelines on February 21.  And since that time we
have engaged in public outreach about the
inventory and guidelines, and consulted with a
number of institutional organizational,
governmental stakeholders about both.  And have
made minor revisions to both the guidelines and
the inventory which we have described in our staff
report to you.  I wanted to just take a few
minutes to review the three things that we did in
February just to bring everybody up to speed about
what this is.  And I guess I actually need to --
sorry.  I'm Brian Crane, I'm the archaeologist for
the History and Preservation program in the
Department of Planning.  So our purpose and goals
this morning is to review the inventory as to its
scope, methodology, and purpose, The guidelines
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as to preserve that for future generations.  And,
if necessary, certain historical and
archaeological investigations are to be done to
establish the boundaries of that cemetery so that
it can be protected.  Under certain limited
circumstances a cemetery can be moved if it's
simply not possible to parcel off the cemetery in
a way that allows for future use of the parcel to
go forward.  And that went into effect in July of
2018.  The inventory itself was created through
the efforts of many volunteers, initially between
2004 and 2010.  It was a project that was led by
Peerless of Rockville, and it identified over 260
cemeteries and burial sites across the county.
And the results of that were Inc. into MC Atlas.
Following the passage of the two ordinances in
October 2017 Montgomery Preservation Inc. mounted
a massive volunteer effort to revisit all of the
sites, or as many of them as possible in the
field, and to do additional historical research to
identify additional cemeteries and burial sites.
They have physically visited over 260 sites and
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found through historical research an additional 50
sites.  The results of those are in an updated
layer on MC Atlas.  It includes three kinds of
sites; the majority over 240 points, are what are
considered to be known locations.  Those are
locations where there is still physical evidence
of the cemetery visible on the surface, or where
historical research is very clear about the
location of a cemetery that may no longer be
plainly visible on the surface.  There are also
approximately 74, approximate sites.  Those are
sites that the historical research indicates there
was an area where a cemetery was located but we
don't know exactly where it was and those are
indicated by clear dots on the MC Atlas display as
opposed to green dots.  There are also parcel
areas.  Most of the items in the inventory are
represented by a single point.  They don't include
any information about boundaries.  The exception
to that are prehistorical archeological sites that
are int eh records of the Maryland Historical
Trust that are known to include human burials.
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those burial sites, establish standards to ensure
adequate maintenance of those sites going forward,
establish procedures for adding or deleting, or
excluding from the burial site inventory, and
establish procedures for making the data available
to the public electronically.  The information
that we have made publicly available, we have
created a website that is linked from the historic
preservation website, which is internal, of
course, linked from the Planning Department
website; the URL is shown here.  There is also
information about the inventory on the Montgomery
Preservation Inc. website, the volunteers who did
the cemetery revisit project; and they are also
available through an MC Atlas layer.  Our website
includes information about the historical
background of the volunteer projects that created
the inventory, copies of the two ordinances passed
by the County Council, a copy of the draft
inventory that we briefed the Board on in
February, and links to the videos of the three
public meetings that we held in March and April.
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Those are mostly what archaeologist called
woodland village sites on islands, and areas along
the Potomac River.  Those locations are considered
sensitive and so they are rendered in our
inventory as the boundaries of the parcels that
contain them.  In the case of the sites, those are
large park areas and other large holdings along
the Potomac River.  So the hatched area that you
see in several places along the Potomac River that
means that that parcel contains one or more known
burial sites, but the exact location is considered
to be sensitive.  The records in the MC Atlas
inventory include a number of basic descriptive
fields and links to the forms created by
volunteers.  The original cover sheet from the
2004 to 2010 inventory, and the more detailed
inventory forms that were prepared by Montgomery
Preservation Inc. in 2018.  The guidelines that we
have been developing since last September are
intended to establish procedures to adequately
establish the boundaries of burial sites, to
establish standards, to ensure preservation of
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We, as part of the public outreach, we sent
letters to all of the individuals and
organizations that are listed as owners of the
parcels that contain any of the points that were
on the inventory.  And then, tracked the responses
that we received.  People asked various questions
of us by phone, or letter, or email and we have
tracked each of those, and our responses to them.
 We held a volunteer appreciation event for the
volunteers of the Montgomery Preservation Inc.
project in February.  And then we had three public
meetings, the first on March 22nd in this
auditorium.  And then to following public meetings
at the public libraries in Germantown and Olney.
Approximately 60 members of the public came to
those meetings.  In addition, to that outreach, we
consulted with a number of governmental and
organizational stakeholder partners including all
of the ones that are listed here to get their
input both about the inventory and about the
guidelines.  In terms of significant input that we
received that resulted in some modifications, the
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Park Service wanted us to redact the precise
location information for all of the burial sites
on Park Service land.  That is to say that they
considered those potentially sensitive, so those
locations are simply represented by the boundaries
of C&O Canal Park.  Another significant --
          COMMISSIONER DREYFUSS:  When you say
they wanted you to redact them, meaning --
          MR. CRANE:  Meaning that the online map
doesn't show the exact spot where the burial is,
but rather shows the boundaries of the parcel that
contains it.  So in that case, it's the boundaries
of C&O Canal Park.
          COMMISSIONER DREYFUSS:  Is that in terms
of identification and what they might be doing is
that kind of what the --
          MR. CRANE:  No, the detailed information
is available both to them and to the Planning
Department.  It just means that other members of
the public can go to MC Atlas that yes, indeed,
the C&O Canal Park is known to contain burial
sites, but it doesn't tells them exactly where
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physical revisions, we have been logging those.
So among the input that we received from the
public, several members came forward with
additional information that helped identify, in
some cases, errors in where the point had landed.
 So where I could research and verify the new
information that we were given I updated the
inventory to reflect the corrected information.
And each of those is shown here.  As I mentioned,
the guidelines we revise those in response to the
institutional input that I just mentioned, as well
as comments from the Board made at our February
21st meeting.  So broadly speaking, what we did
was we refined the language about how the Board is
to consider the input of descendants for instances
where a cemetery may be located.  We addressed the
applicability of the guidelines to crime scenes
specify that the guidelines are not intended to
apply human remains that are found associated with
a crime in a police matter.  And applicability to
projects not subject to Planning Board review
saying in those cases -- say for example, a
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they are.  And that is consistent with the
guidelines that we prepared that where the
location information is considered sensitive.
That is, there's some concern that there may be
vandalism of that site.  There is a provision to
essentially include the information that this
parcel includes a burial on it somewhere.
          COMMISSIONER DREYFUSS:  Okay.  Thank
you.
          MR. CRANE:  The other significant input
that we received was from the Maryland Commission
mission on Indian Affairs, who would like us to
include in our guidelines reference to their
protocols for the recovery and recordation of
Native American burial sites.  And essentially
that those burial sites are, when archaeologist
record them they should draw the remains, but not
photograph them and that those remain should be
reinterred in consultation with the Maryland
Commission on Indian Affairs, and reference to
consulting with them is included now in the
revised guidelines that we prepared.  So the
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building permit, the guidelines don't specifically
apply to those cases, but do represent best
practices that we would recommend in those cases.
 Also, we added an infographic.  We replace
Appendix D which was initially just a table with
item descriptions and dates, and what we hope is a
more informative infographic that will make the
information about the process a little easier to
understand for the public.  Our next steps
essentially involve continuous improvement.  As I
mentioned, we have over 70 locations that are
considered approximate in the inventory.  And we
would like to do continuing historical and
archaeological investigations to refine those
locations so that we can describe them as known
points.  We would like to do predictive modeling
research.  We know that there are a large number
of burial sites that are necessarily missing from
the inventory.  More than a third of Montgomery
County's population prior to the Civil War were
held in slavery, and yet, we have only a handful
of possible locations where enslaved persons may
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have been buried.  So we know that there are a
large number of, potentially scores, of additional
sites whose location has been lost to history.
But it may be possible to recover those through
historical and archaeological investigations.  We
would like to, where possible, to replace the
points in the inventory with actual boundaries of
cemetery locations, which will help both property
owners and this Board and others to manage those
resources.  We would like to do research into what
may potentially make certain of the cemetery sites
in our inventory historically significant.  There
are a few that are currently listed on the
locational atlas for historic sites, like
Manakasie (phonetic) Cemetery, Aspen Hill Pet
Cemetery, and there are several others that are
either listed in their own right, or are included
within the boundaries of historic districts.  But
we need to understand what potentially makes any
individual cemetery significant, and may make it
worthy of listing on the historical atlas, if that
is warranted.  We also wish to create more user
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identified pursuant to our guidelines.  Among the
various cultural groups is that may have
affiliation with burial sites in the inventory,
only the Maryland Commission on Indian Affairs has
developed specific protocols for handling.  There
aren't others.  We did send a letter asking for
consultation from the Maryland Commission on
African-American affairs, for example; we haven't
heard back from them.  We can pursue that further.
 But the only specifically different procedures
that have been identified so far have been in
consultation with the Maryland Commission on
Indian Affairs.
          COMMISSIONER FANI-GONZALEZ:  May I
recommend then that you engage the Montgomery
County Interfaith Advisory Council and asked their
faith leaders that may have some insight as to the
treatment of remains from the various faith
communities so that we are somewhat comprehensive
but the language also in this document doesn't
limit us just to Native American communities, but
any tradition that has a specific treatment of
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friendly versions of the guidelines and continue
doing public outreach and education programs, as
well as training programs for our partner --
governmental and organizational partners,
educational sessions for people here in the
Planning Department about land-use and with
Montgomery County Department of Planning Services
and others who will have questions about the
inventory and how to implement it.  And our
recommendation is that the Board adopt the revised
inventory, and our revised Guidelines.  I will be
happy to answer any questions you may have.
          COMMISSIONER FANI-GONZALEZ:  Good
morning.  I apologize I missed the earlier part of
your presentation, but I did hear you speak to the
treatment of remains that are identified as those
of Native American communities.  I'm assuming that
the same treatment would apply to other faith
communities and their designation regarding the
treatment of remains?
          MR. CRANE:  The guidelines provide for
the respectful treatment of any remains that are

16

1
2
3
4
5
6
7
8
9
10
11
12
13
14
15
16
17
18
19
20
21
22

remains, that we are sensitive to that.
          MR. CRANE:  We will.
          COMMISSIONER DREYFUSS:  I've got a
couple of questions, if I may.  The Planning
Director mentioned there is an effort to re-forest
the ag reserve and talked about stream valleys
more so.  But in terms of work like that, would
there be a working with whoever is doing that from
the standpoint of burial sites?  That's kind of
one question?
          MR. CRANE:  Yes, we would.
          COMMISSIONER DREYFUSS:  All right.  I
think you should be aware of that.  It sounded
like it was stream valleys which may or may not be
appropriate burial sites but --
          MR. CRANE:  Yeah, we -- so far it
appears that most of the burial sites are on more
elevated locations, but yes, we would certainly be
working with people here in the Planning
Department about any other initiatives that may
have an effect.
          COMMISSIONER DREYFUSS:  And then also,
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any Parks work that goes on; they are -- that's
one of the things they check your list?
          MR. CRANE:  Oh, yes.  My counterpart, in
effect, about cemeteries is Jamie Coons and so
she's very well aware of the location of all the
cemeteries and burial sites on park land and
reviews impacts --
          COMMISSIONER DREYFUSS:  One thing we had
in Potomac somebody that actually to get to their
property I think they had to go through the German
School, a very hard stream valley.  They hired a
contractor to come in and take down some trees and
apparently we cited them.  In terms of that, is
there any notice to people that do that type of
work of -- these people didn't seem to be
conscious.  I thought maybe we should tell -- give
the kind of the sites that we have forest
conservation but, in terms of industry, people
that do work?
          MS. BALLO:  Rebeccah Ballo for the
record.  Part of our work, as Brian had mentioned
before, is going to be consulting with the
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consider.
          MR. CRANE:  Well, that's certainly the
intention of making the information in the
inventory public through MSC Atlas, and our
intention to conduct educational outreach to
Montgomery County agencies so that people are
aware of both the inventory and its associated
guidelines.
          COMMISSIONER DREYFUSS:  The other thing
too, is you talk about government partners and the
next Item 4 is this, I guess annual report to the
State Department of Planning.  Are you in
communication with them on this?  Are they aware
of this type of program in the counties, or our
County?
          MR. CRANE:  Well, we're certainly in
regular communication with the Maryland Historical
Trust.
          COMMISSIONER DREYFUSS:  But the
Department of Planning, the state -- the next item
is a report, and are they supportive and conscious
of that program?
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Department of Permitting Services and other county
agencies, and also I believe, you know, to your
point, consulting with other professionals who
work on forest conservation plans and other tree
and forest efforts to make sure that we cover,
let's say the building and land use trades very
broadly about this topic and make the information
available to them.  And again, also make the
information available to DPS and other people in
the county government who tend to be more front
line with some of the work that you're describing
so they are aware of this.
          COMMISSIONER DREYFUSS:  Yeah, I kind of
-- you know we have all this GIS information and
you say you want not to totally target the area,
some obscurity, but again it seems to me a kind of
a landscape contractor should be aware as far as
conservation and tell an owner, well, we can't do
what you've asked because you a burial site.  I
don't know whether we would go that far, but just
to me it seems to protect, at least burial sites
in forest conservation, may be something to
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          MR. CRANE:  I think in the report, you
may be referring to, it is a report back to this
Board each year about any revisions that we've
made to the inventory and any recommendations.
          COMMISSIONER DREYFUSS:  No, no.  Just
this one here.  There is a requirement that we do
an annual report.
          MR. CRANE:  Oh, I see.
          COMMISSIONER DREYFUSS:  And I guess my
question is, are they aware of this program?  Are
they supportive of this program?  Is this
something they tell other state agencies about?
It was just something to consider whether --
          MS. BALLO:  We have reached out to them
as well as to our counterparts in state highways
as well.  And we are happy to keep in
communication with them, and to update them.
          COMMISSIONER DREYFUSS:  Yeah, they
should be aware.  I guess we have the same program
in Prince George's, and also here.  So is it one
of the more extensive programs in the state?
Maybe there's something that could be done in
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other jurisdictions.
          MR. CRANE:  We have provided Maryland
SHA with a copy of the inventory.
          COMMISSIONER DREYFUSS:  It's just the
Department of Planning would be the one other.
The other thing is you mentioned Aspen Hill Pet
Cemetery; well, how does that fall in?
          MR. CRANE:  That's a good question.  It
does not fall in under the purview of the
inventory because of the pets that are buried
there.  However, there are more than 50 people who
are also buried there.
          COMMISSIONER DREYFUSS:  Buried there
with their pets, perhaps.
          MR. CRANE:  Yes.
          COMMISSIONER DREYFUSS:  Okay.
          MR. CRANE:  So it's for that reason.
          COMMISSIONER DREYFUSS:  Thank you.  Very
good, appreciate your effort on all of this.  You
know, I had been involved with Peerless and
understand that they had been advocates for this
program, and I think that's been very important.
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property owner that thinks there isn't a cemetery
on your property, or you, or some other interested
party who thinks there is a cemetery on a property
and that that should be included, and there is
some time sensitivity to it.  So, for example, if
you are a property owner does the fact that my
property appears on the cemetery lists may
effectively be like a cloud on the title if I'm
trying to sell it, or if I'm trying to develop the
land.  Or conversely, somebody might say, you
know, the property owner is claiming there is no
cemetery there, but I think there is, and I want
to make sure that there is some official notice to
third parties that's there before they do anything
with the land, and they're going to apply for a
building permit, you know, next week.  So I wonder
if it might be appropriate to create some
procedural option in here to say you don't have to
wait until the next annual report in order to
correct, or update information on the inventory.
And that might also address this specific issue
we're talking about here.  So, you know, if it
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          COMMISSIONER PATTERSON:  Counsel, I have
a question regarding the commentary that we
received from the community.  Do we need to
address this?  There is a request from a member of
the community asking us to take a position on a
stay.
          MR. MILLS:  It's at your discretion
whether or not you want to address it or not.
          COMMISSIONER PATTERSON:  And your
recommendation is?
          MR. MILLS:  My recommendation is that
you go ahead and decide one way or another whether
or not you want to include it in the inventory.
If the case that's pending somehow decrees that
there is a burial site on the lot one way or the
other, then that will be definitive.  But it would
be of no harm if you were to include it in the
inventory today.
          CHAIR ANDERSON:  I just had a couple of
questions that are more general that I think might
go to this issue.  There is a provision here that
says we have an annual update.  But if you're a
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appears or doesn't appear on this list today it's
totally without -- not only is it without
prejudice to whatever some court would decide, but
then there could be some very straightforward
process to say let's update the list and not have
to wait until next January 1st, or whenever it is
that the staff and Board get around to updating
the overall inventory.
          MR. CRANE:  I think in effect that's
what we've been doing, and the intent was that we
would track any changes to the inventory that we
made over the course of a year, and then report to
the Board what has changed since the preceding
year.  And at that time, make any recommendations
or revisions to the procedures that we discovered
were necessary.  I would say as a practical
matter, it's much easier to find evidence or the
existence of a cemetery than it is to prove that
it isn't there, in the presence of evidence that
suggests that it was.  To quote an old adage in
archaeology, absence of evidence is not evidence
of absence.  So if there was historical
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information that a cemetery was in a given
location, it may be difficult to prove that it
wasn't there.  I mean it's not impossible.
Detailed historical research can show that it was
actually really somewhere else.  Or archaeological
investigations can show that there is no evidence
that there were ever interments there.  But it's
not a simple thing to do.  I mean if there were
historical records, or memories, or some physical
evidence of a cemetery having once a been in a
location, it's very likely still there.
          COMMISSIONER ANDERSON:  Well, I guess
what I was hoping was that we could address some
concerns; well we have the one property owner who
is represented here today, but I can imagine this
will come up in the future where somebody realizes
maybe with out, you know, I'm sure we told
everybody that we're putting them on the list, but
some people threw their mail in the trash can with
the rest of the direct marketing solicitations.
And so they will wake up one day and say oh my
gosh, you know there's this list that the
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the Board so the inventory could be updated
quickly.  But it seems to me like that ought to be
-- there ought to be some amount of discretion on
the part of the staff as to whether or not whoever
is asking us to change the inventory has presented
evidence that satisfies either that they have a
reasonable basis for arguing that the inventory
should be changed.
          MS. BALLO:  And I believe that that's
how we've been doing it in practice over the last
couple of months since the draft inventory was
released, but we can craft some language to
clarify that within the guidelines about the
administrative staff.
          CHAIR ANDERSON:  Yeah, I think that
would be helpful and that way we could point to
something to say this is not -- this is within the
rules that there is a process and nobody needs to
be concerned that because they did or didn't.  And
there was a cemetery that did or did not appear on
this list, that that will prevent, or foreclose
any appropriate modification, if the need arises.
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government is maintaining that says there is a
cemetery on our property.  I'm trying to sell my
house, or I'm --
          MR. CRANE;  We would certain --
          CHAIR ANDERSON:  So I just thought maybe
if we could write into the rules some mechanism to
say, at the request of any interested party that
they could submit a clarification or a
modification to the list and that the staff would
review that and then that could come to the
Planning Board.  And if they are in agreement with
the staff perhaps it could be a consent item, or,
you know, the staff could make a recommendation
about whether or not to send that to the Board so
there would be a very simple way to correct our
inventory if that became -- if that were an urgent
issue.  So we could just be very clear that that's
an available option.  And conversely if somebody
thinks that there is a cemetery that we didn't
identify and there is some urgency to identify,
and likewise, that they could get that to the
staff to consider whether that should be sent to
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          CHAIRMAN PATTERSON:  And to your point
Ms. Ballo, again, it's after you adjudicated and
evidence provided and it's not just a matter of I
want this off of my -- I want my property off of
the list.  There needs to be some type of
documentation or something to back up.  And as you
said, absence doesn't mean that there is an
absence.
          MS. BALLO:  Correct.
          MR. MILLS:  And clearly, if there were
something, as in the case that's been brought up
today, if the existence of the cemetery is part of
that quiet title action, which it may or may not
be, I can't tell from the docket entries, I've
looked at them.  Then clearly if someone showed up
with a court decree saying so and so owns this
property and there's no cemetery on it, we would
be bound by that obviously.
          CHAIRMAN ANDERSON:  We would accept that
as dispositive.
          COMMISSIONER PATTERSON:  Exactly.
          MR. MILLS:  That would be about as
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dispositive as it gets.
          CHAIR ANDERSON:  Right.  So is that -- I
was hoping to try to make this not a long
discussion of one property, but is that -- if you
want to come up and maybe tell us -- well,
introduce yourself and tell us if that approach
is, you think, workable.
          SOO LEE-CHOE:  For the record, Soo Lee-
Choe, law firm of Miller, Miller & Canby on behalf
of Paramount Construction property owner of 5200
Murray Rd. in Chevy Chase.  And the Chair did hit
on exactly our concern.  For the Planning Board
today to move forward on adoption of an inventory
without that process being outlined in the
guidelines, we view as very problematic.
Essentially, you are taking an action without
having then the due process laid out for a
property owner to understand, you know, their
rights in terms of coming before this agency,
presenting additional information, and what
process they will face.  In terms of the present
court case that is in trial actually this morning,
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you are right or you are wrong, you can just send
an email to our staff and append the judgment and
say here it is.  And they can send it to the
Planning Board as a consent item and we could be
done with it.  Is that satisfactory?
          MS. LEE-CHO:  We would agree.  For the
action today, for the inventory, we would request
that the property not be included because there is
a pending action, and it is in dispute.  The way
you have it listed on your inventory isn't that
the -- on the Xtat column which is indicating
whether there is an existing burial site, it says
yes.  And so it's -- staff has determined
irrespective of this pending controversy that
there is a burial site.  So I would request that
this property, at least for now, be removed in the
inventory and pending the resolution of the case
then it can always be added.
          CHAIRMAN ANDERSON:  Well, I don't know
how anybody else feels about this, but I think
it's very clear from the document appearing in
inventory does not say that anybody has
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and which is I am here today before you as opposed
to the attorney on this case, the issue of the
existence of a burial site on my client's property
is at issue in the quiet title action.  It is very
directly the issue.  The property owner has --
well, the attorney Diane Feuerherd, of my office
has had communication with staff earlier this
year.  And had communicated and discussed an
archaeological study that actually has been done
on my client's property to show that there is no
existence of a burial site, or any burial actually
on the property.  That study, it's my
understanding that staff was aware of that study.
 I have copies for the Planning Board and I would
like to --
          CHAIR ANDERSON:  I don't mean to cut you
off, but I was sort of hoping we could just
dispense with this whole discussion of what's
going on with this property by hopefully getting
some modification to the rule.  So if you're going
to court to argue about this, when you're done
arguing about it, and the court decides whether
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conclusively determined that anything is anywhere.
 It just says to the best of our knowledge today,
and we could be wrong, here is where the
cemeteries are.  And so I'm just -- and again, I
don't want to speak for anybody else, but I just
think you should litigate this and come back and
tell us what the result was and we'll deal with it
accordingly.  But nobody is saying that this is
not a finding by anyone that you have a cemetery,
right?  It's simply a recognition of the fact that
possibly there was a cemetery at, or around, this
location on the map.
          MS. LEE-CHO:  Exactly.  To the best of
our knowledge and the best available research and
it has been made available to us that there is
enough information to show --
          CHAIRMAN ANDERSON:  (inaudible) morning,
but that subject to information and --
          MS. BELLO:  Correct.
          CHAIRMAN ANDERSON:  At any time?
          MS. BELLO:  And the guidelines in
Section 1(b), procedures for updating the
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inventory specifically do allow for new
information to come forward at any time that could
revise our findings and the GIS map.
          CHAIRMAN ANDERSON:  Right.  And where I
was coming from is that we had made it very clear
and explicit in the rules that that can be revised
in a very simple and straightforward way anytime
anybody has any evidence they want to show to the
staff.  Then we can do that, and everybody will
be, maybe not happy, but at least they can get
their issues sorted out.
          MS. BELLO:  Correct.
          CHAIRMAN ANDERSON:  Mr. Mills, is that
workable?
          MR. MILLS:  Yes, I believe it is.  And I
would also point out that it's not as if anyone
from the Planning Department, to my knowledge, has
been subpoenaed or anything, or is participating
in the litigation that's taking place today.
          CHAIRMAN ANDERSON:  Yeah.  Anybody else
have a different opinion?
          CHAIRMAN DREYFUSS:  What's the size of
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reservation specifically for the cemetery.  And,
you know, the inventory with a few exceptions of
Native American burial sites, information we have
from the Maryland Historical Trust.  All of the
burial sites in our inventory are represented by a
single point.  So they don't have the boundaries.
          COMMISSIONER DREYFUSS:  But on a broad
farm, I mean it's on the farm.
          MR. CANE:  Correct, right.
          COMMISSIONER DREYFUSS:  It's on the
subdivision area, a built-up area.  It could be
shifting one lot to another so to speak.
          MR. CANE:  Yeah.  But in this case it
was deed research.  There was a reservation, that
reservation got split into the two; into 5200 and
the lot that sort of -- the unaddressed lot
between 5200 and 5202.
          COMMISSIONER DREYFUSS:  Okay.  All
right.  Good.  Thank you.
          CHAIRMAN ANDERSON:  Anybody else have a
different opinion about this?  Okay.  So I would
suggest we make a motion to approve the guidelines
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the property you're talking about, approximately?
 Do you know offhand, is it a single lot or is it
a subdivision?
          MS. LEE-CHO:  It is.  Right, my clients
property is Lot 6, which is greater in size.  But
the portion in question of Lot 6 is about 3,610
square feet of the property is in question.
          COMMISSIONER DREYFUSS:  Thank you.  Just
in terms of, obviously, if there's something that
looks more formal, I wall, or something that it's
a cemetery, if there's some pictures you show,
like a single monument there, that's perhaps the
evidence, but then others are more speculative if
there's no physical --
          MR. CANE:  Well --
          COMMISSIONER DREYFUSS:  Could it be one
lot over, or in the case of a subdivision?
          MR. CAIN:  There are some that are
speculative.  Those tend to be marked as
approximate locations rather than known locations.
 In this particular case, it's a based on deed
research.  There was a reservation, a deed
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and inventory subject to the revision for an
explicit process for getting provisions made on an
other than an annual basis.
          COMMISSIONER GONZALEZ:  (Inaudible)
          COMMISSIONER PATTERSON:  I second.
          CHAIRMAN ANDERSON:  All in favor.
          IN UNISON:  Aye.
          CHAIRMAN ANDERSON:  Opposed?  That's
approved.  Thank you very  much.
          (End of discussion surrounding Item 3)
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Chair Anderson:


My name is Dawn Sikkema. I live at 5203 Murray Road in Chevy Chase, diagonally across from the Isaac Shoemaker Family Cemetery. I have lived here since 1989, and over the years have observed the respect for and protection of the cemetery, and recently the threat to its preservation.

This cemetery is not on the Planning Board’s agenda this week, but I want to bring to your attention crucial information that you may not know, although I submitted a letter to your staff in October so you may already have this information.  I have been told that at the last cemetery inventory hearing (I was away on a business trip), the current owner of 5200 Murray Road objected to the inclusion of the Isaac Shoemaker Family Cemetery in the county’s Inventory and the Board decided to defer its decision pending the outcome of a legal case in the Circuit Court.  The crucial information is that the Planning Board already found, prior to 1997, that there is a burial plot on the 5200 Murray Road property, by comparing the Preliminary Plan showing a “Reservation” of land on the western portion of the site and the tax map with the notation “Burial Plot” in the corresponding area. The Planning Board not only made this finding, but its attorney advised the Circuit Court of the finding in 1997 in Norton v. MCPB, Civil Action No. 161691 (1996). 



In hindsight, the facts are straightforward. Isaac Shoemaker had a farm located between River Road and what is now Wisconsin Avenue.  He set aside a piece of land on his farm as a burial ground.  He died in 1883 and was buried on his farm (his wife and two sons predeceased him and would have been buried there as well).  His heirs sold the farm in 1924, with the exclusion of the burial ground of 1/7th of an acre. Donald Woodward and his sister Irene Woodward Parker eventually purchased the land, with a deed that again contained the exclusion of a 1/7th acre burial plot.  Woodward and Parker created Brookdale in 1938, subdividing the land around the burial plot and changing the name of the street in front of the burial plot from Keokuk Street to Murray Road.  The final plan of subdivision, Plat 949, shows the Isaac Shoemaker Family Cemetery located between Lot 2 (5200) and Lot 3 (5202) on Murray Road and marked: “RESERVATION—Not included in this subdivision.”  Shoemaker family members have continued to visit the Cemetery over the years. 



In 1972, with no evidence of antecedent ownership, heirs of Irene Woodward Parker signed quitclaim deeds giving one-half of the Isaac Shoemaker Family Cemetery to the owner of 5200 Murray Road and the other half to the owner of 5202 Murray Road.  (The title issue is before the Circuit Court as a claim of adverse possession.) The two halves of the Cemetery were attached to the owners’ deeds and described as “half of the panel containing 7620 square feet shown as ‘reservation’ on the plat of Block 4, Brookdale Subdivision Plat Book 14, Plat 949.” The Maryland State tax authority treated the divided cemetery as a private cemetery that is tax exempt.  



In 1989, a new owner of 5200 Murray Road sought to enlarge his property so as to subdivide it.  He filed a Preliminary Plan to merge his standalone half of the Cemetery with his main lot and then to subdivide his lot.  The neighbors objected and he assured them that the subdivision would not affect his part of the burial ground because the new lot would be on the other side of his house.  James Norton, the President of the Brookdale Citizens’ Association, wrote to the Planning Board that there was a burial plot on the land that the new owner was seeking to merge.  An internal memorandum, first discovered by Norton in 1996, shows that the staff was unable to find a burial plot on Murray Road but could find one on Keokuk Street, Murray Road’s former name. The merger and subdivision were approved with no consideration of a burial plot, despite the fact that staff noted in the 1993 public hearing summary that it had been confusing Keokuk Street and Murray Road.  Vice Chair Floreen noted that the land identified as a “reservation” had now been incorporated into the 5200 property.



Norton discovered the staff memorandum in 1996 through an information request about the newly created lot.  On November 6, 1996, he filed a motion for reconsideration of the Board’s approval of the subdivision on the grounds that no evidence was presented at the September 30, 1993 public hearing that a 1/7th acre burial plot was part of the original land deed and that the Board had not taken into consideration the cemetery on the property as required by state statute.  The Board held a hearing on his motion the next day and denied it on the procedural ground that it was not timely.

On December 2, 1996, Norton filed a petition for judicial review of the Board’s decision in the Circuit Court for Montgomery County. The Planning Board’s attorney told the Court:  “the Preliminary Plan did show a reservation of land on the western portion of the site which corresponds to the area on the tax map that carries the notation ‘Burial Plot’. Both maps were part of the Preliminary Plan record and both were considered by the Planning Board when it reached its decision. However, the new lot created in the Preliminary Plan is on the southern portion of the site, removed from the area notated as a burial plot. The new lot is not contiguous to the area of the burial plot and no construction was planned or approved for any area contiguous to the burial plot.  Therefore, the Planning Board was not required to consider the burial plot when it approved the creation of the new lot proposed in the Plan.”  



One final note.  Because the Planning Board’s procedures are quasi-judicial, hearsay is permitted (Section 4.5), unlike in a court proceeding.  Even if the Board had not already found that half of the burial plot is on the 5200 Murray Road lot, a court would not seem to be the correct forum for developing a full record about the historical existence of a cemetery.   

  

Dawn Sikkema
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        5203 Murray Road 
        Chevy Chase, MD 20815 
Casey Anderson, Chair 
Montgomery County Planning Board 
8787 Georgia Avenue 
Silver Spring, MD 20910 
        May 27, 2020 
 
Chair Anderson: 
 
My name is Dawn Sikkema. I live at 5203 Murray Road in Chevy Chase, diagonally 
across from the Isaac Shoemaker Family Cemetery. I have lived here since 1989, and 
over the years have observed the respect for and protection of the cemetery, and recently 
the threat to its preservation. 
 
This cemetery is not on the Planning Board’s agenda this week, but I want to bring to 
your attention crucial information that you may not know, although I submitted a letter to 
your staff in October so you may already have this information.  I have been told that at 
the last cemetery inventory hearing (I was away on a business trip), the current owner of 
5200 Murray Road objected to the inclusion of the Isaac Shoemaker Family Cemetery in 
the county’s Inventory and the Board decided to defer its decision pending the outcome 
of a legal case in the Circuit Court.  The crucial information is that the Planning Board 
already found, prior to 1997, that there is a burial plot on the 5200 Murray Road property, 
by comparing the Preliminary Plan showing a “Reservation” of land on the western 
portion of the site and the tax map with the notation “Burial Plot” in the corresponding 
area. The Planning Board not only made this finding, but its attorney advised the Circuit 
Court of the finding in 1997 in Norton v. MCPB, Civil Action No. 161691 (1996).  
 
In hindsight, the facts are straightforward. Isaac Shoemaker had a farm located between 
River Road and what is now Wisconsin Avenue.  He set aside a piece of land on his farm 
as a burial ground.  He died in 1883 and was buried on his farm (his wife and two sons 
predeceased him and would have been buried there as well).  His heirs sold the farm in 
1924, with the exclusion of the burial ground of 1/7th of an acre. Donald Woodward and 
his sister Irene Woodward Parker eventually purchased the land, with a deed that again 
contained the exclusion of a 1/7th acre burial plot.  Woodward and Parker created 
Brookdale in 1938, subdividing the land around the burial plot and changing the name of 
the street in front of the burial plot from Keokuk Street to Murray Road.  The final plan 
of subdivision, Plat 949, shows the Isaac Shoemaker Family Cemetery located between 
Lot 2 (5200) and Lot 3 (5202) on Murray Road and marked: “RESERVATION—Not 
included in this subdivision.”  Shoemaker family members have continued to visit the 
Cemetery over the years.  
 
In 1972, with no evidence of antecedent ownership, heirs of Irene Woodward Parker 
signed quitclaim deeds giving one-half of the Isaac Shoemaker Family Cemetery to the 
owner of 5200 Murray Road and the other half to the owner of 5202 Murray Road.  (The 
title issue is before the Circuit Court as a claim of adverse possession.) The two halves of 
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the Cemetery were attached to the owners’ deeds and described as “half of the panel 
containing 7620 square feet shown as ‘reservation’ on the plat of Block 4, Brookdale 
Subdivision Plat Book 14, Plat 949.” The Maryland State tax authority treated the divided 
cemetery as a private cemetery that is tax exempt.   
 
In 1989, a new owner of 5200 Murray Road sought to enlarge his property so as to 
subdivide it.  He filed a Preliminary Plan to merge his standalone half of the Cemetery 
with his main lot and then to subdivide his lot.  The neighbors objected and he assured 
them that the subdivision would not affect his part of the burial ground because the new 
lot would be on the other side of his house.  James Norton, the President of the Brookdale 
Citizens’ Association, wrote to the Planning Board that there was a burial plot on the land 
that the new owner was seeking to merge.  An internal memorandum, first discovered by 
Norton in 1996, shows that the staff was unable to find a burial plot on Murray Road but 
could find one on Keokuk Street, Murray Road’s former name. The merger and 
subdivision were approved with no consideration of a burial plot, despite the fact that 
staff noted in the 1993 public hearing summary that it had been confusing Keokuk Street 
and Murray Road.  Vice Chair Floreen noted that the land identified as a “reservation” 
had now been incorporated into the 5200 property. 
 
Norton discovered the staff memorandum in 1996 through an information request about 
the newly created lot.  On November 6, 1996, he filed a motion for reconsideration of the 
Board’s approval of the subdivision on the grounds that no evidence was presented at the 
September 30, 1993 public hearing that a 1/7th acre burial plot was part of the original 
land deed and that the Board had not taken into consideration the cemetery on the 
property as required by state statute.  The Board held a hearing on his motion the next 
day and denied it on the procedural ground that it was not timely. 
 
On December 2, 1996, Norton filed a petition for judicial review of the Board’s decision 
in the Circuit Court for Montgomery County. The Planning Board’s attorney told the 
Court:  “the Preliminary Plan did show a reservation of land on the western portion of the 
site which corresponds to the area on the tax map that carries the notation ‘Burial Plot’. 
Both maps were part of the Preliminary Plan record and both were considered by the 
Planning Board when it reached its decision. However, the new lot created in the 
Preliminary Plan is on the southern portion of the site, removed from the area notated as a 
burial plot. The new lot is not contiguous to the area of the burial plot and no construction 
was planned or approved for any area contiguous to the burial plot.  Therefore, the 
Planning Board was not required to consider the burial plot when it approved the creation 
of the new lot proposed in the Plan.”   
 
One final note.  Because the Planning Board’s procedures are quasi-judicial, hearsay is 
permitted (Section 4.5), unlike in a court proceeding.  Even if the Board had not already 
found that half of the burial plot is on the 5200 Murray Road lot, a court would not seem 
to be the correct forum for developing a full record about the historical existence of a 
cemetery.    
   
Dawn Sikkema 
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